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PRESS: Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.
CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the General Plan Committee please come to order?
Before we begin, the Chair would like to ask everyone in the audience, if you've
got a cell phone, would you please put it on the silent mode? Case in point. I'm
checking mine, too, so we won't have any disturbances during our meeting.
Thank you very much.
Good afternoon. I'm Chair Gladys Baisa. It is March 17 th and it's approximately
1:35 p.m. I would like to introduce the Committee Members that are here this
afternoon. I'd like to introduce my Vice-Chair, Mr. Don Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Don. We also have Member Robert Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning...afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. Yeah, I know it's been a long week. Next to him, our
Council Chair, Mr. Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. We also have with us Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Hi, Elle. And we also have Riki Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. We have Councilmember Mike White,
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair Baisa.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And Member Joe Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And excused temporarily but will be joining us later is
Mr. Mike Victorino. Members, we also have with us from the Administration
Will Spence, our Planning Director.
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MR. SPENCE: Good afternoon, Chair and Members.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. We also have Mr. John Summers, the Program
Planning Administrator for the Long Range Division.
MR. SUMMERS: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: We also have Simone Bosco, Senior Planner with Planning.
MS. BOSCO: Good afternoon, Members.
CHAIR BAISA: And pinch-hitting this afternoon, Deputy Corporation Counsel, Michael
Hopper. Thank you, Mike. We also have with us my Committee Staff,
Legislative Attorney, David Raatz and Committee Secretary, Clarita Balala.
Members, we'll be taking public testimony in a little while here and testimony
will be limited to the item on our agenda today. You're asked to sign up at the
desk in the lobby out there if you would like to testify. Testimony will be limited
to three minutes per person with one minute to conclude. When you speak, if you
would please start by giving us your name and if you're representing anybody
besides yourself we'd like to know that too. So, Members, without objections, the
Chair would like to begin public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Members. Our first testifier this afternoon is Mr. Bryan
Sarasin, Sr., and he will be followed by I think it's Kennard Kekona. Sorry, a
little trouble with the writing. Good afternoon.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

MR. SARASIN: Good afternoon, Chair. Good afternoon. Hello, Council Chair Baisa,
new and old Council Members. My name is Bryan Sarasin and I will be testifying
on behalf of the Waihee Community Association today. I am the First Vice
President of the Waihee Community Association. First of all, I really have
helped, I really appreciate the help and support of the Tri-Isle Main Street
Resource Center, Wailuku, Main Street. Without their help or input in the Maui
Island Plan would be, our input would be greatly reduced. First of all, we need
one plan, not a piecemeal of look here, look there for information. You know,
examples, States, State resource, SHPD, issues that are not in the County
jurisdiction. Any of these resource documents need to be with this plan. Why?
Because I shouldn't have to go to the Planning Department to get this additional
information.
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You, the Council, need to slow down, take the time to do this document right the
first time. This is a 20-plus year plan. Rushing through this will hurt my
community. This is a community plan, not a developer plan. The homeowners of
my area should be able to get building permits for additions, ohanas, garages
without going through the lengthy and costly permit process that's available,
that's in today. This heritage resources document and the matrix is very
confusing and misleading. I had a hard time relating to both and still do not
understand some of the connections. There are parts that I guess the Council are
gonna be making changes with no community input. I very, very much disagree
with that.
Enough of the above. Waihee is a delicate town with its own identity, history,
culture, archeological...actually, Waihee is a living museum. Waihee needs to be
recognized in this plan. This plan needs to be easily read and understand by the
layperson. Waihee has the watersheds, the water, streams and resources,
shorelines, reef and near-shore waters, wildlife and natural areas, as well as scenic
resources. We, the Waihee community, need to determine ourselves what we
want and what we don't want.
Lastly, developers need to come to our community and get input from us, the
community, on yes we like, no we do not like, or let's work on this together
before they go to Planning for approval. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Sarasin. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you very much, sir.
MR. SARASIN: I have...can I just address one more thing real quick or am I, am I
done?
CHAIR BAISA: I think, I think you got a few seconds.
MR. SARASIN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: As long as it's not very long.
MR. SARASIN: No, it's gonna be short. This deals with the development of incentive
programs to encourage landowners to register, maintain, and improve sites on
their property. My concern is, is it appears that there is going to be no discussion
with the community and, and what are the, what are the extents, extent of these
standards? And is it going to put an undue hardship on the, on the landowner?
That's all. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Any questions in regards to that last statement?
Seeing none, thank you very much.
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MR. SARASIN: Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Next testifier, Kennard Kekona, and he'll be followed by Ke'eaumoku
Kapu. Good afternoon.
MR. KEKONA: Good afternoon, County Council Members. First of all, I'm here to
state that I'm not in favor of the General Plan or against it. Today with my
testimony I come in front of you on behalf of myself. To me, it's extremely
disturbing to have to have gone through four years of volunteer service and with
the first problem, not even agreeing of how we gotta do this thing anyway. You
know what I mean? The General Plan itself, the whole format that were put in
front of us to deal with just is really carriage-before-the-horse style and now you
guys sit in front of us as one, as one County Council Member and not that you
guys, I not pointing out any private interest, but now you guys paid for do this and
the last County Council tried to take on the task and it's the same situation where
I stood in my position four, six years ago now that I never understood what I was
looking at in front of me. And I slowly had to learn my process and it was largely
overwhelming and I cannot believe...I'm young. So, I know you guys have more
experience than me, but I cannot really understand and believe that you guys
going put forward the same amount of dedication and effort to make this one, one
firm, solid plan and still say that, you know, like with, with everything else that
you gotta deal with within our community and our County at that. And to me,
you guys, I hope that you, with our new Planning Director, and from the
experience that I have, I realize that there, there are some conflicts of interest
amongst our new employment in the County and we really need to address those
situations.
And to me, it's, it's just a total insult for me to have gone all through, all through
four years. I, I went acquire two kids. I get one family through the GPAC. And
what I went create, the mess, that now the rest of the public come in front of us
and they giving us their, their concerns as if we went create this mess. And in
reality, it's just all we took was somebody else's problems and tried to make best
of what we had, and we went out in the communities. This guy's saying that now
you guys not going have community input. We made 'em to Lahaina maybe four
times in the GPAC in four years and we never got past public testimony. I mean,
you cannot even accept the General Plan on that standing alone. And now you get
people coming in front of us with different issues and different concerns as, as if
we wasn't listening the first time. And to me it's just frustrating to even think that
you're gonna accomplish anything when you're riding in front of your horse. I
mean, it just does not make sense.
And I applaud your guy's efforts, but please, by all mind, keep in consideration
everything that we've done and, and, you know, it's not, to me, I told myself
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when I came in front of Sol's Committee I told myself like I ain't ever coming
back. I hate this thing. It's one nightmare. I went to sleep I woke up four years
later and I'm mad. I never woke up happy. So, it's hard to, to come in front of
you guys and, and even try to gain the slightest understanding of what we went
through and what you're dealing with and even feel confident that we going come
out with something positive. So, I hope that you guys keep all of that in mind
and, and do your best in deciding what you going do.
In closing, one of your guys plants in the, in our lobby out there is filled with
water and get larvae of mosquitoes inside, so clean your house because you guys
get some mess.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
MR. KEKONA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mister...thank you, Mr. Kekona. Members, any questions for our
testifier? If not, thank you. And thank you for your service on the GPAC. Next
testifier is Ke'eaumoku Kapu, and he'll be followed by Adam van Alder...I'm
sorry. I'm fracturing it.
MR. VAN ALDERWERELT: . . .(Note: Mr. van Alderwerelt is addressing Chair Baisa
from the gallery). . . I'm only here to listen. I don't think I'll come up to testify.
. (inaudible).. .
CHAIR BAISA: When I call you, you can defer if you'd like, okay? So, just hang on.
Go ahead, Ke'eaumoku.
MR. KAPU: 'Ae. Aloha mai kakou.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aloha.
MR. KAPU: '0 Ke'eaumoku Kapu ko'u inoa. No Kaula mai 'o is mai Lahaina mai.
My name is Ke'eaumoku Kapu. I'm from Lahaina, West Side. You know, I
mahalo you guys for your ongoing efforts. It's going on I don't know how many
years we gotta look at this same thing. But it's really frustrating for me too
because his frustrations I feeling 'em because the two additions he get is now my
responsibility too 'cause that's my grandchildren he was talking about. Being
allowed to be present with the GPAC with my soon to be son-in-law being one of
the participants of this General Plan Action Committee was horrendous for myself
because every time he had issues he would come to me or call me up and we
would sit at, hours at the table and looking at this so-called matrix and trying to
figure out, you know, what is the key elements that we need to implement,
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Article 12, Section 7, HRS 7-1, 1-1, that Senate Act, Act 212 that is in legislation
was adopted and signed by Linda Lingle in 2007. Everything is implemented.
One thing I came out of the old matrix by reading was the Director's
recommendations. And it stuck to me because I now not only sit as the Chair of
the Maui/Lanai Island Burial Council, I'm in my second term now so I'm serving
like six years solid, I'm also the Chair of the Native Hawaiian Historic
Preservation Council. So when I, when I read this, it went trigger something to
me on the inadequacies based upon the County's responsibilities and the State's
responsibilities, okay. And it's the Director's recommendations...and this was
not the prior, the Director that we have now, but the past... and it says, "enhance
the island's historic, archeological, and cultural resources". Knowing that I so
keen in those areas because of the years that I served under these commissions,
how do you gather those historic cultural resources when the State is inadequate
to even identify based upon what is the criteria of what is important? Yeah, so
here you get criteria A, B, C, D, E. So under this body, we going make
recommendations on what is important to identib) those historic properties and
implement that inside this palapala.
The State Historic Preservation, right now, is dysfunctional. And I know we all
know that because basically the head not talking to all the parts of the body, yeah.
Everybody is all kinda floating all over the place and trying to create these kinds
of documents with recommendations that coming out of the air. I consider
that...I, I would recommend that this whole document be taken back to the Staff
to really define what we're looking for as pertaining to what a cultural resource is
under the criteria to make determinations.
Another thing the last presenter went mention about now all of a sudden we in
this different form of authority under the County. I like you guys look at
pertaining to who sits in the Planning Department as well as the County on
whether or not what was the background criteria of these individuals before?
`Cause I going tell you straight up, we get plenty mud being tracked in and out of
the Planning Department as we speak. The doors are filthy. The floor ways are
filthy. Nobody's mopping this place. Why? Because we get too many special
interest groups already tied into these kinds of things. It's not for the benefit of
the general public, which it should, should be from the bottom up. It's not from
the top down. Our recommendations need to be highly considered on what kind
of changes going be for the benefit of us, not of what comes from this
Department. Not what comes from this County.
So, I going be watching this thing, very, very, very carefully because I no like
how the matrix is that all of a sudden now we get one new Planning Director,
everything is changing. Totally different now from what was basically
implemented by the community as well as the GPAC members that served. Four
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years volunteer now. Volunteer. Many issues that I like tear apart inside here
that was recommendations I gave as a community member, as an association
affiliated member, and as a person that serves as a volunteer commission under
the Burial Council, under the State, and I also served under the County Cultural
Resources Commission for five years. Watching this mess unfold in front of me
is madness. So, I give you guys small kind recommendations, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Kapu?
MR. KAPU: What we doing looking at enhancement?
CHAIR BAISA: Can you wrap it up in -MR. KAPU: Okay.
CHAIR BALSA: --shortly?
MR. KAPU: To enhance the island's historic archeological and cultural resource, how
that going be done? Are you guys going to go with, get with the State to figure
out what is important versus what isn't important? Take the, you know,
unimportant stuff, throw it out so it can be developed over? That's one high
recommendation because once you start doing that, we lose Hawaii. Hawaii is no
longer going be Hawaii. Okay. Another thing, take it back. I wouldn't accept
this. As a community member, and I'm pretty sure that the general populace out
there is lost when they look at this kind of stuff I know what it is because I read.
Not too many people do. So, mahalo for your time. Good luck in your
deliberations, and thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ke'eaumoku. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you. Next testifier was Adam. Will you be testifying, sir?
MR. VAN ALDERWERELT: No.
CHAIR BAISA: You're passing?
MR. VAN ALDERWERELT: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. The next testifier will be Jocelyn Perreira, and
she'll be followed by Charlie Jencks. And those are the only two people I have
signed up to testify. If there are others, would you please sign up now so that we
know that you want to testify. Go ahead, Ms. Perreira.
MS. PERREIRA: Good afternoon, Madam Chair and Members of the County Council.
The Heritage Resource...my name is Jocelyn Perreira. I'm the Executive
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Director and the Tri-Isle Main Street Program Coordinator. Our organization
advocates for the small towns, nine small towns in Maui County. The Heritage
Resources element is indeed one of the most critical components of the plan. It
will touch the lives of everyone who calls Maui County their home. We must be
sure that goals, objectives, and policies consider areas with unique, special
landmarks, historic cultural assets, and including the evolution of our small towns,
the contribution of the first wave of immigrants alongside of our host Hawaiian
culture. . .(coughs). . .that had embraced the subsequent waves of new immigrants
to our shores. This...it is not a one size fits all. There are areas, for example,
Central Maui, Upcountry, East Maui, that require special consideration not to
mention Lanai and Molokai.
Anyone who calls this island home and has a connection to the land and its people
have an obligation to become aware and participate in this document that will
truly define and set the course for our future. Decisions to be made must be
informed, justified, and entirely defensible. Easy access to the technical reports
and information is important in order to fully understand the magnitude of the
plan and the decisions associated with it. We want to acknowledge and thank the
Planning Department and Council for their commitment to provide a plan that is
more user friendly and allows for special decisions to be outlined in respective
community plans, where most of the decision making should take place. We
recommend that a technical report containing methodology, issue papers, a
resource inventory, and mapping accompany the final Maui Island Plan.
Two areas that, you know, we're, we're trying to wade through this and we didn't
get through the whole thing but I'll share with you what we have thus far.
Page 2...2-6, cultural resources can be grouped by ethnicity, including the
Chinese and the Portuguese, who are left out. They were the first wave of
immigrants and in the order that they arrived in our community, for example, the
Hawaiians, the Chinese, the Portuguese, to be followed by the Japanese, Filipino,
Korean, et cetera. Page 2-8, our towns are not clear on how the proposed
language will affect individual property owners. Will there be a requirement to
include a process for broad based community discussion and acceptance regarding
historic and archeological districts? This was never discussed during the GPAC
or Planning Commission process of this Plan. Our organization advocating for
our small towns are concerned about additional or greater layers of regulation and
it should be approached with great caution. And this is especially coming from
our professionals who have to deal with making projects a reality. Thank you
very much for this opportunity.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Perreira. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you very much.
MS. PERREIRA: Mahalo.
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CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier and the last person to sign up this afternoon is Charlie
Jencks. Anyone else wanting to testify please identify that so that we can, we'll
know that. Go ahead, Mr. Jencks. Good afternoon.
MR. JENCKS: Good afternoon, Madam Chair and Members of the Committee. It's
good to see you again. I don't have any pink cards today.
CHAIR BAISA: You don't?
MR. JENCKS: I'll get some more, and I'll deliver them when I get them. I just, couple
of points on the subject at hand. I've read through the 37 page matrices and tried
to identify issues of concern to my history in Maui County and in trying to get
things done here, and I was listening to Mr., Mr. Kapu talk and I, you know, I've
had Ke'eaumoku on, on the 670 property on Honuaula. We've, we've walked
some areas to look at issues, potential issues on the property, cultural sites and
areas of concern. What I got from his testimony and what, I think what I've been
saying to you...not what I think, actually what I know I've been saying to you is I
think you need to keep this simple and to the point and talk to the right people and
get down to the facts. The matrices is 37 pages long. It has within it ideas that
are going to cost this County millions of dollars that you don't have. It, it allows,
or it provides for the hiring of additional staff, to staff committees and groups that
will just cloud, and Mr. Kapu talked about SHPD. I've been waiting nearly 45
days for an archeological monitoring plan so I can proceed on a project. It's
impossible to get anything done today. This...some of the provisions in this
matrices for this element will make it worse. And I, I'm not here tell you how I
know, if I know how to solve that problem, but I'm not sure this, the issues that
are in this element on historical resources do the job. Keeping it simple, keeping
it pithy, to the point is the way to go because like he said, like Mr. Kapu said, the
folks that out there gotta understand what this is all about and I'm not sure this
element the way it's written in its complicated form does that.
The maps, there are three maps at the end of this element and the first map is, is a
map that's entitled Marine Resource Special Management Area Zone Map. I look
at this map and I'm trying to understand what it says and, and I think I discussed
with you the idea before of rolling this back to the community plans. This detail
belongs in the community plans not in the General Plan 'cause you're talking
about ordinances. You're talking about watershed, regulatory issues with DLNR,
with SHPD, with the Department of Heath, the Department of Public Works. It's
very complicated. Rolling it back is a good idea.
Another map, sensitive lands, there's, there's a lot of purple areas on this map and
I'm not quite sure what this means. I can tell you dealing with U.S. Forest and
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Wildlife Service these don't overlap. The issues I'm aware of aren't here. This
leads to confusion on the part of the staff that have to enforce using these maps.
The last map is the proposed Heritage Area. Huge areas on the island of Maui are
covered by this, this graphic and you've already got an entire body of law in HRS
that addresses cultural resources. I'm not quite sure having this map in this plan,
giving it to a staff planner, unless it's just for general information purposes, will
facilitate any decision making or processing in Maui County.
So, once again, keep it simple. Roll this back. Get down to the level where folks
can understand what you're trying to accomplish. Rely on the rules that are
already in place and the laws and maybe work to make sure that those laws are
enforced and taken care of first before you add more overlays on what already
exists in the State of Hawaii.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Jencks. Members, questions for the testifier?
MR. JENCKS: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, Mr. Jencks, thank you. Chair has received one more
request to testify from Mr. Daniel Kanahele, and he's the last person to have
signed up. Mr. Kanahele, welcome.
MR. KANAHELE: Aloha mai kakou, Chair Baisa and Council Members. Happy to be
here. My name is Daniel Kanahele and I am testifying as an individual today.
The, actually this is probably my favorite chapter because it, to me, the heritage
resources deal with the heart and soul of Maui. Spiritual element, you know,
what defines Maui. What makes it unique. It's sense of place. It's spirituality, if
you might. And so it's a very, very important chapter and I, I believe it can be a
very emotional section too. Also many of the people who come to visit our
islands come because of the heritage resources that we have here that are vital not
only to the people who live here, but the people who come to visit our islands.
So, I have some suggestions for changes in the text and I won't spend a lot of time
on that 'cause I, I do wanna get to the policies so I'll just start off with if you go
to 2-4, there's a sentence that reads...and this is the, the clean version, the
Director's version with all of his suggested changes in it. The current version
reads, "The preservation of archeological sites is important to present-day native
Hawaiians and encourages the perpetuation of traditional practices". I would
remove archeological sites and replace it with cultural landscapes. The reason
why I say that is that archeological sites that are disconnected and isolated from
what gives it context and meaning does absolutely nothing to perpetuate the
traditional practices of the kanaka maoli. In fact, I think it has done more harm
than good over time. Isolated features in private homes, people's backyards, in
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roughs in golf courses, in private condominiums are not conducive to traditional
cultural practices. So what we need is cultural landscapes, which include all the
elements that make for traditional cultural practices. So because this is so
critically important, this, this idea of cultural landscapes, it's my opinion that the
policies in this section, the cultural, historic, and archeological resource section
should have the strongest language possible.
And I'd like to go to the policy section now. And I'll probably take an additional
minute to conclude, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Fine.
MR. KANAHELE: If you go to your matrix, matrix items starting with 35, I support the
Planning Committee's version, and I wanna be supporting what I'm supporting
because the language is much stronger. So, I'm supporting the Planning
Committee's version for matrix item 35. I'm also supporting matrix item 40, I'm
supporting the Planning Committee's version because in the other, other version, I
guess the Planning Director's version, they have omitted some key components.
The components that have been deleted have to do with the ahupuaa moku
management practices, which I think are key to managing our cultural resources
to go back to our traditional cultural ahupuaa management system. And it also
deletes item b, which says a revised zoning ordinance to incorporate Heritage
Areas special overlay protection districts. And the reason why I think that's
important because that's already found in our community plan. It's in, it's in the
Kihei Community Plan, which I've often referenced. If you go to the
Kihei-Makena Plan, Community Plan, on Page 24, this overlay ordinance, historic
overlay ordinance is referenced here. So, that language is consistent with the
Kihei-Makena Community Plan and other community plans out there. For that
reason I support it. I also support the Planning Committee's version for matrix
item 44 because it comes closest to the original GPAC version and I know the
person who was the author of that version who was an expert in historic
preservation laws and also in cultural history because I know this person who is a
member of the GPAC crafted that. I would suggest that you stick with the
Planning Committee's version, or if possible go back to the GPAC version and
look at that language, which is much, much stronger and keep that. Am I out of
time, Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Unfortunately.
MR. KANAHELE: Okay. I wasn't sure how the clock works, so anyway. Thank you
very much for your opportunity to comment on the, the plan today.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for your comments. Members, any questions for
testifier? Member Couch?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Kanahele, thank you for your testimony. Do you have that
in writing that we...all your changes that you request? Do you have that
somewhat in writing so we can take a look?
MR. KANAHELE: Well, I can submit it. I have it in my chicken scratch.
.(laughs). . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, alright. Thank you.
MR. KANAHELE: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for our testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Kanahele,
thank you.
MR. KANAHELE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: And our next testifier and the last person to have signed up today is
Mr. Mayer, Dick Mayer. If anyone else wants to testify, please sign up. Good
afternoon.
MR. MAYER: Thank you, Madam Chair and Council Members. Not, not very long
testimony. Just a couple of things. First of all, I very much appreciate the way
the, the Staff went through the document and I made some changes. I think for
the most part they are good and I'm not gonna, there are some that I would
disagree with but not major ones. A couple of things though. There, there was a
version sent out on the internet that was marked in red where all the changes were
going to be placed, and then there was a final version. There's a difference
between them. Not all of the things that marked in red were actually carried over
to the final document so I would just urge you to, to tell the Staff to make sure
that they get those changes put on the final draft.
Secondly, there's a matrix 2...2-1 in the, in the text version, which I, and I urge
you to take a look at it for a second because it's something that's going to hit you
right away. On Pages 2...2-4 and 2-5. Pages 2-4 and 2-5, there's Table 1, Maui's
cultural, historic archeological sites, et cetera. And for example, in the line just
above it, it talks about Table 1, summarize Maui resource in the context of the
four regions and then they go ahead and describe six community plan regions.
So, that should be clarified. It should be six really, community plan regions. And
then when it comes to the descriptions of each of the regions, they're, they're
really not complete, and I would urge you not to try to wordsmith it today, but to
ask, go back to the Staff and let them fill in. For example, now I'll just give an
example on the, on the shortest one, the one that I live in where it talks about the
Makawao-Pukalani-Kula area, the history of the Hawaiian cowboy, and then it
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talks about the Chinese community. It doesn't mention, for example, the
tremendous contributions of the Portuguese in that area, everything from Holy
Ghost Church, St. Joseph's Church, the Hongwanji, et cetera. So, I think there's a
need to go back over them. For example in the Central Maui one, they talk about
a number, number of things but they leave out Kahului almost entirely and its role
as a very important port and things. So, urge the Staff to go back over it. Don't
try to do it here. It's not something that would be done in open Council, but I
think that it would be very helpful.
Overall, I think it's, it's an improvement. There's one other suggestion I would
make and that on Item No. 70, they make a reference there where they say
something to the effect that, that in the future if revisions come along, let's say
new State laws or new studies are done or whatever, those will be considered.
That sort of a statement should be done somehow for the whole plan
because...excuse me...over the years there will be new, new studies done on, on
everything from reef life to watersheds to water supplies, et cetera, so there
should be a general statement that doesn't bind us to a statement that was, about a
study that was done in 2006 or 2007 but rather with the most recent, updated
information that is available and that would allow the Planning staff to approve
projects based on the most recent studies rather than always having to refer back
to a previous date, which may be outdated. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Mayer. Mr. Mayer, you don't have your testimony in
writing?
MR. MAYER: I have only one page and I'll, I'll send it in.
CHAIR BAISA: If, if you could, please?
MR. MAYER: I'll, I'll get, get it to you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And that last number that you were talking about was No. 70?
MR. MAYER: Right. There's a reference in there that talks about allowing for updates
and just to that one item whereas I think that's sort of a statement elaborated. It
should be part, a general introduction to the whole plan that would give a caveat
that is if more recent studies are done, that the planners, planning staff who over
the next 10, 20 years who will be implementing this will be able to take care of
the most recent studies rather than always having to refer back rigidly to an old
study that may be outdated.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Makes perfect sense, I just wanted to know
where we would find this.
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MR. MAYER: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Members, any further questions for Mr. Mayer? Seeing none,
Mr. Mayer, thank you very much.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: We have one other testifier that has signed up. We have Lucienne
deNaie. If there's anyone else, would you please sign up. Ms. deNaie?
MS. DENAIE: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Aloha.
MS. DENAIE: I, I did e-mail in some comments. I don't know if you folks -CHAIR BAISA: We did. We have them.
MS. DENAIE: --got them.
CHAIR BAISA: I received them.
MS. DENAIE: But so, you know, if you're interested in my suggestions you have them
in print there with underlines. Oh, let's...I think we lost something here yeah.
Thank you so much, Councilmember Couch. I was wondering what was causing
that. . .(laughs). . You can tell I'm not microphone literate here. My name is
Lucienne deNaie. I sent you in my comments, but I just wanna emphasize that I
agree with those who have referred to the section with the text on heritage
resources. GPAC members never had a chance to review this. A few individuals
did submit, I think, some written notes to Staff and members of the public did as
well, but I think it would be a good idea if you folks maybe had your Staff look
over, especially that matrix area, about what's in each planning district. I know
every planning district I looked at was missing stuff, you know, that was really
important to its history and Mr. Mayer noted some other things. So, I think that
that would just be, benefit the whole project to have Staff do that. There's plenty
of good suggestions out there. I'm, I'm sure Ms. Perreira will have some, 'cause
she had a lot when we met in GPAC formation.
And then getting back to the policies, the notes that I sent you, I really think it's
important that when we look at some of these policies that actually correlate to
things that are in our existing community plans, like the idea that we would want
to have some sort of a historic district overlay. It's in three community plans at
least and, you know, the idea is this plan will then follow up on that. I understand
our Director and, and believe me I sympathize 'cause I live in a sensitive
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historical area. I live in Huelo. It's a very sensitive historic area, and I
understand that you don't want to burden the little guy that's trying to do a family
subdivision or the person who's just trying to build a house on their, their land.
And I think that the insertion of a key phrase like "when appropriate" rather than
weakening the language, require these things to be done, but require them to be
done in projects when appropriate. Right now, your average Ag project, even if
it's dividing, subdividing, you know, 40 or 50 acres does not really have much
environmental review 'cause they're not changing the community plan. They're
doing an Ag subdivision. There's nothing that would trigger an environmental
review or a cultural review. So, I, I think it's important to bring that up because it
enhances our knowledge of the history of the areas and that knowledge is, is fast
fading with our kupuna. So, unless someone gets in there, does a few interviews,
you know, does a little bit of poking around, we'll just find that we're a place with
no history. So, thank you for your consideration. Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. deNaie. Members, questions for Ms. deNaie? Seeing
none, thank you very much. Is there anyone else in the gallery who would like to
testify? If you would, please come forward. You can do the paperwork later.
Anybody who's changed their minds since they sat down and now says maybe I'd
like to say something? It's okay. Seeing none, Members, without objections the
Chair will close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, and thank you very much to the testifiers.
ITEM NO. 2(2): GENERAL PLAN UPDATE (MAUI ISLAND PLAN: CHAPTER 2
(HERITAGE RESOURCES ONLY) (C.C. No. 07-54)

CHAIR BAISA: Members, this is our third decision-making meeting on the Maui Island
Plan for the current Council term. The General Plan Committee has thus far
revised and approved the introduction chapter and Chapter 1 relating to
population. We have nine chapters left and today we begin our review of the
lengthy Chapter 2 relating to Heritage Resources. Heritage Resources include the
cultural, historical, and environmental assets of the island of Maui. We will work
on Chapter 2 in sections so that it is more manageable, 'cause it's a big one.
As noted on the agenda, the Planning Director and I have separately submitted
proposed revisions to Chapter 2. There are three documents that the Chair would
recommend that the Members currently have at their fingertips, hopefully on your
desks. Number one, the Chapter 2 matrix submitted by the Planning Director on
March 7, 2011; number two, the marked-up version of the revised Chapter 2
narrative submitted by the Committee Chair on March 10, 2011; and three, the
-16-
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clean copy of the revised Chapter 2 narrative also submitted by the Committee
Chair on March 10, 2011. Have we all got our stuff, Members? I think Mr. Raatz
tried to meet individually with your EAs to help and be sure that you had the
paperwork because, you know, we're dealing with so much paper, revised,
redone, book after book after book that it's very easy to get the wrong stuff So, if
we all are ready then we can begin.
The Chair would like us to start with the text, and we're going to start with the
first ten pages of the text. That's from 2-1 to 2-10, and you'll see those numbers
on the bottom of your copies so that you know where we're at.
At this time, so that we can begin the process of approving or amending as
necessary, the Chair will accept a motion to accept the test...the text, I'm sorry,
on pages two to ten as revised.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, point of order...or not order, but you also have
changes in the text in the matrix. Do you wanna leave these out for right now, or
do you wanna go, or are those changes been made? I, I didn't see where they
(inaudible).
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Raatz?
MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Madam Chair. Just to clarify, the first page of the matrix that
the Planning Director submitted, as you mentioned, includes some text changes
that are proposed. Those have been incorporated into this draft.
CHAIR BAISA: So, what I would like you to do is to ignore that page because it's
gonna confuse you. Okay. Was that a motion, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, I was just asking first. Now I will make the motion.
Madam Chair, I move that we accept the changes as defined in the first, Pages 2-1
through 2-10 in the text here.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Chair has a motion by Member Couch and a
second by Member White. Members, we can begin with a discussion of the text.
Do the Members have any corrections or would you like to make any
amendments or clarifications to the revised text before you?
NOTE: Short pause.
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CHAIR BAISA: One of the things that the Chair thinks we should address, and I'll
discuss, I'll ask the Planning Director to comment, you heard some of the
testimony that was made by the testifiers and some of them had serious concerns
or recommendations or felt that we could improve the text, particularly in certain
areas. Mr. Spence, how would you like to deal with that? The Chair is open to
asking the Members if it would be alright to relegate that responsibility to Staff?
MR. SPENCE: Madam Chair, if there's specific text that you're referring to, like I know
that we received a letter from Ms. deNaie regarding the history. I reviewed those
and I don't see anything wrong with those at all. I...
CHAIR BAISA: You would be willing to incorporate that?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. I think.
CHAIR BAISA: We also have some suggestions from Ms. Perreira. Who left...you left
out the Portuguese. Now that's a personal affront to me.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Laughter). . .
MR. SPENCE: And, and my apologies to the Chair and Members of the Committee for
doing that. That was before my time, however.
CHAIR BAISA:
.(Laughs). . . Okay. Okay. Okay. Members, what are your, what is
your feeling about that? Are you willing to go along with the suggestion that we
allow those edits to, to Staff?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Can you identify the pages that we're talking
about?
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sorry?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Identify the pages that -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --the changes are gonna be located at.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. If you have Ms. deNaie's testimony, she refers to Maui Island
Plan, Chapter 2, Heritage Resources, Chapter 2 text 5.6, and she talks about the
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Wailuku-Kahului section and she talks about, you know, changing text. And then
Ms. Perreira also talked about it and said the, you know, we had left, we talked
about the history and things that need to be changed in describing the historical
significance of areas. And I, I think that we could spend a lot of time here talking
about this and we could also, you know, bring up every immigrant group because
we feel, each of us who comes from a different immigrant group feels that we
contributed, so I think it would be better if we left it to Staff to wordsmith that
because I don't know if that's a good use of our time here. It seems that there's
consensus that it can be improved, so maybe we leave it to Staff? And the
Planning Director doesn't seem to have any problem with that. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: --consensus?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: If you are going to use the language here in Ms. deNaie's text,
Chapter 2 text, Page 5-6, Director's proposed, she uses the word taro and you
guys, we changed it to kalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So, wherever taro comes in, can we add -CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --change it to kalo?
CHAIR BAISA: And we would give that to Staff because we've already adopted the
change from taro to kalo.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: In a different . . . (inaudible).. .
CHAIR BAISA: In many places. I think throughout the document. Does anyone have a
problem with that? 'Cause if you do, then just tell me and we'll stop right here.
Are we okay and are we agreed that where we see taro we will use the word kalo?
Members, consensus?
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: No?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: No objections. Okay. I heard a no, I got nervous.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Okay. So we took, put that one to bed. Staff, you got that?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Raatz, do we need to do anything else with that? It's okay? All
right. Okay, back to our text, Pages 2 to 10 that we're looking at. Is there any
page where...the, the page that we're talking about, Mr. Pontanilla, was 2-5, and
that's where those descriptions of the areas are with history.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So that's where they're gonna do their edits. Is there another
part of this text that Members would like to amend as it has been revised by the
Planning Department? If not...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh...
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We just this second received another piece of testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: If you'd like a minute, please go right ahead.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Please.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair will give a minute to read it, okay?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Can you read it?
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Can't see it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You can barely read it.
CHAIR BAISA: You can't read it?
NOTE: Short pause.
CHAIR BAISA: What the Members are looking at, folks, is essentially a testimony that
we just received from the Maui Chamber of Commerce and it has quite a few
suggestions. Any comments, Members? No? Okay. Thank...I would like to
thank them for their testimony. Any, any comments on the section that we're
looking at of the text, Members? If not, are you ready for the question? Member
Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I wanna go back to that
2-5 page -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --where it breaks down the different community plan
areas and in particular West Maui.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: There's just, I don't know how much more wordier
we wanna get but, you know, the oldest school west of the Rockies is not
mentioned there. I think that's kind of significant for West Maui. Mokuula. So,
for Planning Department, I guess, that's going to revisit this area, you know,
again, there's so much more culturally significant things here that I don't know
how detailed we wanna go, I suppose.
CHAIR BAISA: Let me react to that, okay? As we've sat here, we've heard two things.
We've heard somebody say we need to fix the text. We've also heard a lot of
testifiers and just got another piece of paper that said can you please shorten this?
Can you please make it more concise? It's too big. It's too wordy. It's too big.
So, this is the dilemma. You know, we all know that there's extensive history in
the areas we represent and how much of it can we put in here. I think what I
would suggest be done because we want this reworded or edited or we've heard it
not only from among ourselves but also from testifiers that we will leave it to the
Planning Department and maybe at our next meeting, you folks can present your
edits and we can take a look at it. And maybe while you're doing it, you might
deal with your area representative and see if they could kind of review it and give
you a thumbs up or a thumbs down. Can we kinda go that way?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Would that work to expedite the process?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sounds good, Chair. Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: I think it's really important because most of us probably know our areas
better than anyone else. So, if we're gonna summarize Lanai, I mean we're not
talking about Lanai, this is Maui, but if we're gonna summarize Kihei, then we'd
want our Kihei representative to look at it. If we're gonna summarize Hana, I'd
like my Hana fellow to look at it. Same thing with you, Member White and
Member Pontanilla, and the other Members. We can kinda work with them. And
then at our, our next meeting of this Committee, they can present their edited
version. How's that? So that we don't get caught up in this.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Fine. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, if I may -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --ask you to look at Page 2-1, please?
CHAIR BAISA: Surely.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I noticed the underscoring. As I understand it, that is
tied to the, I guess the term "sustainability"?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The underscoring is according to a widely accepted
definition.
CHAIR BAISA: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It's been my experience that the only widely accepted
definition is that there is no general consensus for the word sustainability. So
why would we put that phrase in?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning Department?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I don't think we need it.
CHAIR BAISA:
Can the Planning Department address the question, please?
Mr. Summers, if you wanna take, take that on?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. The definition of sustainability that we've referenced
here is, is a definition that we derived from the United Nations. There are many
different ways to define this concept, but that was the reference that we, we used.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And Chair, I appreciate Mr. Summer's, you
know, comment, but again we've heard the testimony. We've heard the various
communities. You know, I'm not so concerned about what the United Nations
understands the term to be, I'm more concerned about what our people understand
the term to be. So I would prefer whatever, if we use the word sustainability, it's
something that the local people here understand what it needs to be. And I think
that is more pertinent and more reasonable than to try and explain to us what the
United Nation wishes it to be. So I would prefer that it be stricken from the
document.
CHAIR BAISA: Would you like to suggest that that entire piece come out?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes, I do with no objections from the Committee.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Which piece?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That whole underscoring.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The underscoring. No objection.
CHAIR BAISA: Any objections from the Members?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: No objections from anybody?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
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CHAIR BAISA: 'Cause if you do please speak up because I can't hear you. No
objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Good. Are there any other suggestions? We're strictly on
Pages 1 to 10.
NOTE: Short pause.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: The Chair doesn't wanna, you know, go too quickly. I wanna give you
a little time to look 'cause I remember being in those chairs and Chair was trying
to move along very quickly and we couldn't keep up with him so I'll give you a
minute. Take a look. Yes, Member Cochran? Did you want to, to check
something?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. On Page 2-4.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just going back to Mr. Mayer's testimony that we all
caught that just before Table-2 [sic], that sentence.
CHAIR BALSA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: He referred to it saying four regions and that we are
referring to six. So, I just wanted to make sure that we're gonna...okay...change
that.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, we also had a suggestion made earlier and we should talk
about it. And that is the idea of preserving cultural landscapes instead of
archeological sites. And that's in that on Page 2-4 at that paragraph right under
the picture. See it up there? Any thoughts? Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. You know, testifier had testified that it's
more significant that if we use cultural landscape as the word in place of
archeological sites. Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. I can believe. I can support that.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

March 17,2011

CHAIR BAISA: Is...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I can support that also, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any objections to changing that wording from archeological sites to
cultural landscapes? Any objections?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Not an objection, I'd just like to ask
Staff whether there's any, any legal connotation that makes cultural landscape a
more difficult term to deal with than archeological site, which I, I would guess an
archeological site is much more definable than, than a landscape. So, just...
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Planning?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. It, it wouldn't...for the purposes of the descriptive text of the
document it wouldn't carry any more, you know, legal context. I think it is
important to point out that we do have cultural landscapes on the island.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right. I understand that. I really have no objection to
changing it because I, I recognize that there is an archeological site which is
generally going to be surrounded by cultural landscapes. So I think it's an
appropriate change. I just didn't wanna do something that might, might provide
us some concern later.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair totally understands. Any other concerns or do we have consent?
Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, I would ask for your thoughts. You know, I
don't have a problem because in 1978 the, the people chose to amend our State's
Constitution whereby we recognize the Hawaiian language as well as English as
our official languages of this State. And so I'm happy that we use both Hawaiian
words and terms, as well as our English words, for help us describe what we're
trying to put forth in these documents. But I think what would be helpful is that
when we do use certain types of words, so that there's greater understanding,
should we also then in the appendix since, since there's a component of
Appendix A, Madam Chair, at the back of the big white document we have.
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CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That it might be beneficial on our part to put in those
definitions as we intended it to be understood in the document. so when we use
the word pono everyone who looks at the document and says what were they
trying to get across? Well, they can look it up and it said in this document, this is
how we've understood and used that word. Or if we use the phrase cultural
landscapes, this is what the intent and meaning was, because other than that,
we're gonna have a planner or an attorney or someone who's going to try and
interpret what they believe our intent was and may be totally incorrect. And I can
see many an attorney taking a lot of time in a court racking up a lot of dollars per
hour telling the court totally something that's not true, what was the Council's
intention in the first place.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. That's a very great observation. I think a
definition or a glossary of the terms might be really important to be included in
this document. Planning, any idea where we might put something like that? Or
do we already have one and we add to it?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Madam Chair. We have a glossary in the, in the document.
CHAIR BAISA: Uh-huh.
MR. SPENCE: However, I, I think Councilmember Hokama's point is well taken. As
we continue through this review, as words are inserted or changed or whatever, it
may be very important to identify. And I especially appreciate his comments
about the arguments of different parties.
CHAIR BAISA: No, it...
MR. SPENCE: Clarity is good. . .(Laughs). . .
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: . . . (Inaudible).. .
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Laughter).
CHAIR BAISA: This is where experience comes in handy because, you know, you've
been through how, what to write and something looks, somebody looks at it a few
years later, they don't know what you meant. And this happens to us a lot as we
sit here. So, that's a very good point. Thank you, Member Hokama. We'll make
note of that and make sure that as -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: --as we add terms that we define them. Any other notes that
anybody... any changes you folks wanna make in two to ten? If you're
not... Member, Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Same page -CHAIR BAISA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --two-four, going to that sentence we were just
discussing where we change archeological sites to cultural landscapes. It
continues on, "is important to present-day Native Hawaiians and encourages the
perpetuation of traditional practices". That word "encourage" is sort of not much
teeth to that, I suppose. I just would like to see something that more mandates it
or just take out encourage and just say, you know, perpetuation of traditional
practices. Preservation... it's nice to encourage people, to urge, to suggest, to say
hey, this sounds good to do. But I guess I'm trying to get at let's make sure it gets
done. Let's make sure it happens. So, a particular wording, I think, if there's a
way to, you know what I mean, emphasize that more so?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Raatz, can you highlight where that is? Right there. Members, it's
that, it's that sentence right there. The preservation of cultural landscapes is
important to present-day Native Hawaiians, and right now it says, "and
encourages the perpetuation of traditional practices". Member Cochran is trying
to find a more mandatory word than encourages. Planning, any thoughts?
Member White, do you have an idea?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. When it comes to practices,
it's, it's difficult for us to put a "shall" in there because we can't make anybody
do anything. It's possible for us to put "shalls" [sic] in when it's regarding a
decision by this body, but regarding cultural practices, it's kinda tough to put a
command word in. But I think we may be able to strengthen it by replacing
encourage, encourages with supports or something of that sort. But I'm, I'm
certainly not the wordsmith.
CHAIR BAISA: Any, any thoughts from Planning Department?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I might add to that.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: If I may?
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Member Couch, go first.
-27-
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Encourages refers to the preservation of cultural landscapes.
So, if you were to take out is important the stuff before the end, basically the
preservation of cultural landscapes encourages the perpetuation. So, that's what
they're talking about. They're not talking about... if you look at it, because you
have the "and" in there...I'm being the, I learned how to parse a sentence a long
time ago when I was a kid. I never thought I'd use it. But in essence this
sentence is saying that the, that the preservation of cultural landscapes encourages
the perpetuation of traditional practices, if you leave out the other part, and if you
put the other part in, then you put the "and" in. So, what, what it's saying is that,
that the fact that we're preserving cultural landscapes, that's, the act of us doing
that encourages the perpetuation of traditional practices.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, so...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So, I'm saying it, it, it kinda needs to be there. And I, I don't
think there's any other...this isn't telling, this isn't saying that this is requiring
somebody to do something. They're saying that the fact that we are preserving
cultural landscapes, that's what's encouraging the perpetuation of the traditional
practices.
CHAIR BAISA: Member, Member Cochran, do you see -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I also...
CHAIR BAISA: --it that way?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sure. But I also think that it's not only important to
just the Native Hawaiians. I think it's important to everybody. So, you could
technically take out important to present-day Hawaiians and just, you know, the
preservation of cultural landscapes encourages the perpetuation of traditional
practices. Yes, we would like that.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, does that make sense?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, it makes sense. No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean...
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Everybody's okay? No objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
-28-
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CHAIR BAISA: I think it reads well. Everybody okay? All right. Very good. You
know, that's what this process is about. It's about everybody putting their minds
together and trying to come up with the best, strongest possible wording. Okay,
that makes sense. Anything else in these, in this section that you want to work
on?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: A quick -CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --question, please? Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: On Page 2-10, please?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It's under that beautiful Keanae Church photograph.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: At the third paragraph, we, it talks about historical
districts as well as, of historical significance, we use that phrase. And then also in
that same paragraph we use the phrase archeological significance.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And my understanding they're, it's trying to make a
difference and so I would ask Planning Department what is the key significance
that we would use two different things from a historical significance to the phrase
archeological significance. I, I'm just trying to understand, you know, 'cause we
already know we have historical districts. You know, Council can designate. The
State can designate. And so I'm trying to understand why we are, I don't know if
it's wordsmithing or, or...I'm just trying to get a good understanding of this
component toward the end of this chapter.
NOTE: Short pause.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. It's a little hard to read this paragraph...excuse us for
that...with all the redlining but the top portion of it refers, or the intent is to, is to
refer to historic structures and the second part of it is really to focus more on
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archeological resources, which is a little different emphasis. Hence, we recognize
both terms in this paragraph.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And, so I understand about the structure thing.
Can you give us, the Committee, some examples of what you would be, you
would, the Department would consider archeological significant items that is not a
structure? Is that like the ulu maika? Would that be...
MR. SPENCE: Burial sites. Yeah, Mokuula. I mean, archeological site, you know,
former habitation sites that are, would no longer be considered a structure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. SPENCE: Or maybe they're buried over right now and...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And, and the intent is to, to have eventually
the County, or more than likely the Council, I guess, consider an ordinance to
create an archeological significance component?
MR. SPENCE: Well, I think this, this section of the Plan is just, it, recognizing the
historic and archeological importance. I think when we get into the policies, there
would probably...I think the policies might more address this when we call for
revising some of our regulations and those kinds of things to, you know, really
draw these, these things out and preserve them. Just for the, for the, this portion
of the text is just descriptive in recognizing, you know, that they're there and how
important they are.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh. Uh-huh. Okay. Because, you know, my
understanding again, you know, I'm, I'm like you. I'm trying to read between
what's been crossed out, what is underscored, what is more likely bracketed or, in
certain areas. So this is referencing to the possible creation of archeological
districts through an archeological significant legislation to, more than likely by
ordinance in the Code? Is that what we're driving at, Department?
MR. SUMMERS: I think the concept is that there, there are tools. If, if the community,
through studies and other means, deems that there is an important area of
archeological significance, that there are these tools available that, that could
protect those, those resources. Now, that would have to entail a lot of research,
community outreach, and ultimately the adoption of policy by this body. But this
is just to shed light that those tools are available.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And, and creating an archeological district is
one of the tools?

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

March 17, 2011

MR. SPENCE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. You know -MR. SPENCE: You know, and then...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --when we use language like could protect, that's so
wishy-washy, you know, for me.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I mean, it could also mean couldn't protect. So, I
mean, if, if the intent of this narrative is to create some type of understanding of
the importance and, and recognition of the significance, then I would hope the
Department would be recommending to this Committee things that it knows it can
protect or through a type of legislation or through a type of policy. If it's deemed
significant that by taking certain actions of, of the various tools available we can
accomplish what we're trying to do, which is protect, right? Enhance, protect,
maintain, revitalize, whatever it be. But, you know, to tell me, you know, it
could, we could do this...well, I mean, you know, if we don't have energy we,
you know, we wouldn't do it. I'm looking for meat on the bone is what I'm
saying in another way.
MR. SPENCE: We could, if, I mean, it would read perfectly fine to me to say
establishing archeological districts to protect areas with strong archeological
significance.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. That would also...
MR. SPENCE: Or in order to protect. Or, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. And I appreciate that. May, may I
have a follow up, please?
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: When we talk archeological, you know, 'cause I'm
dealing with some of these issues on Lanai and, you know, like you brought it up
and one of our testifiers brought up, my, my problem with SHPD. Is like an
80-year-old pineapple plantation house on Lanai that exists and needs some repair
renovation work considered an archeological structure?
MR. SPENCE: It would be historic.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So, when would that become an archeological
structure? When nobody lives there and it's falling down to the ground?
MR. SPENCE: I'm not, I'm not sure where the distinction comes. Maybe one is
habitable and one is not. Or formerly habitable.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I don't know. Does your, maybe your, your team
from your Department have another understanding of, of that?
MS. BOSCO: Thank you, Member Hokama. I believe the connection between
archeological and houses that are above ground would be if a portion of the
structure is subsurface. And so if any kind of...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If you have to disturb the earth?
MS. BOSCO: If there's, if there is any kind of ground disturbance that would cause
damage to something subsurface, then you would, you would have to consider
archeological resources.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That makes pretty good sense to me, Department, so
thank you for that. Okay. 'Cause, 'cause again, you know, I, I'm just concerned
`cause I'm dealing with lot of old families who are trying to renovate their old
plantation homes to meet their changing physical needs from let's say being very
capable to partial walkers or wheelchair use, and we're getting SHPD telling them
that it's over 50 years, it's significant, and no, you need to change your building
plans and you need to do this. So, it's costing our people more time, more money
because somehow it's been communicated to somebody in Honolulu that Lanai is
so historical nothing can happen. That's not true. That is not true and your, and
our Planning Department, you people here know that is not true either. But
somebody is making it a point on Oahu that Lanai cannot change and I refuse to
keep our people living in a past that they don't wanna be in. So I'm concerned
and sensitive about this type of languages, Madam Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you, Member Hokama. Chair would like to note the presence of
Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: And...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: And also the Chair would like to call a very brief, brief recess?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Brief.
CHAIR BAISA: Probably three minutes. ... (gavel).. .

RECESS:

2:47 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:56 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order. Thank you,
Members. That recess turned out to be a little longer than we had planned, so take
that as your afternoon break.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, wow.
CHAIR BAISA: And we'll go now until...Chair intends to work until 4:30. So, let's
have at it.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Hokama, you had a suggestion and concern about the word
could. Do you have a suggestion to fix it?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would say just scratch the "c" and replace it with
"sh".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That archeological district should protect areas of
strong archeological significance.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, no objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, you're going just by consensus. Okay. Good.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, very good. Are there any further changes that you would like to
suggest on Pages 2 to 10? Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, 2-6.
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CHAIR BAISA: Everybody. Members, if you check the, the, where Mr. Raatz is putting
it, it might, might be easier for you to follow if you can read that far.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I'm looking...it says challenges and
opportunities, then left it's perpetuation of cultural practices and the Hawaiian
language and then the paragraph. In that paragraph...
CHAIR BAISA: How many lines down, Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second line -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to the very end it says, "Maui's".
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Add in "Maui's Hawaiian culture," and then the rest
of that sentence. Physical beauty, architecture, food, so on to the end, sense of
place. I believe this entire section is focusing on that last sentence, perpetuate the
Hawaiian culture as a vital source in the lives of residents, yet it is not mentioned
there. So, if we can perhaps add in Hawaiian culture, 'cause I think that really
defines our sense of place here in Hawaii and Maui.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members, you see the change. Member Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, just a point of clarification for the rest of our
Members. We're going off the clean copy?
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And that was one of the reasons for my break. We're going off
the clean copy as opposed to the marked up copy.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: What he has up on there is the clean copy. So if you're looking at the
marked-up copy and not at the clean copy, you're gonna have different page
numbers because they changed as, of course, they edit it. That marked up copy
was simply for your, your information in case you wanna use it. But I would
suggest you go with the clean copy. Okay? Are we okay with Member
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Cochran's suggestion? Member Cochran, you wanna repeat that one more time
now that we're all on, all there?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes. So, it would, that sentence will now read,
"Maui's Hawaiian culture, physical beauty, architecture, food outlets, clothing,
music, and customs make the islands special and define its sense of place".
CHAIR BAISA: Any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: No, no objections? Okay, so we will adopt that language.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Wait. Wait.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Hold on.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. Oh, I'm sorry. Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Can we come up with a better name for food outlets?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(Laughter).
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Restaurants?
CHAIR BAISA: We're, we're open to your suggestions.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I, I don't have...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Eateries?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I don't have one but...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Eateries.
CHAIR BALSA: Musubi. Musubi. .. .(Laughs).. .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: How's about -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But the word -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --eateries.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --the words food outlets doesn't exactly enhance the
sense of place.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Laughter).
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It, it is weird.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, gosh. Sam Sato.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Local eateries.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Eateries. You gotta put eateries.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I, I never mind.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Local eateries.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: How about eateries?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You guys the ones that come in and then.. .
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members, we need a suggestion. We can sit here and laugh all
afternoon and nothing gets done.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well, I, I'm happy to let the Staff play with...
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sorry?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm, I'm happy to let the Staff play with that. I don't
think it's necessarily...
CHAIR BAISA: Unless...
MR. SPENCE: Staff, yeah, Staff has suggested local cuisine.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: There you go.
CHAIR BAISA: Local cuisine. Does that sound Hawaiian?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It can be.
MR. SPENCE: It covers a broad realm.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well, you can, it could, it could be local grinds.
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CHAIR BAISA: Local grinds, yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I'm just kidding.
CHAIR BAISA: Or, or grub or whatever it is the word.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think local cuisine.
CHAIR BAISA: Local cuisine sounds better to you, Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Absolutely.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good suggestion.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Anything else in that paragraph? Okay, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It, I just wanted to ask what the others think. You
know the last sentence of that paragraph that Ms. Cochran, our colleague, brought
up? I, I appreciate her adjustments because I think it makes it better. But when
you read the last sentence, and I guess that's part of the challenge, is, is that we
lost locally owned retail stores and restaurants, but we kind of just leave it
hanging there. I don't know if it makes sense to explain some of the factors that
creates those challenges in this, in this area?
CHAIR BAISA: We could, except that again, we're adding not subtracting.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah. I, I understand.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, and, and that's what I mean. So...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I think, Chair Hokama...
CHAIR BAISA: Just a second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, no, no. And that's why I, I'm just asking, you
know, maybe there's some -CHAIR BAISA: I'll ask Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: -- understanding out there that I, I need to be
informed of.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I, I think if you want to really depict why
we're losing a lot of our local or several of our local retail and restaurants, you
know, tract housing has given Maui the visual appearance of Maui...Maui has
also lost several local retail and restaurant that cater to the needs of the island
residents. And I think what you're asking, Mr. Hokama, is you want some kind
of rationale for that? Why we losing them? Is that what you're asking?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, well, you know, 'cause for those that
aren't here or, or may not be or haven't been here long enough to understand
some of the old dynamics of how small communities based around a plantation
economy got established and thrived -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --and especially if you gotta, you need to put in
context with the transportation system that was available at those days, where
basically most people had no vehicles. They used company transportation or the
company train or the company bus, so you promote and stay within your normal
community or neighborhood. Almost, you know, I mean, for those of us that can
remember, almost every small community had their own theater. Paia had their
theater, Puunene had their theater, you know. You didn't have to go to Kahului
for movies because your own neighborhood had its own general store, had its own
little restaurant, had its own movie, movie theater. And those things get lost
because times change. People get vehicles. People get more price conscious, so
instead of going to their local market who sells milk maybe 50 cents more, or like
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Lanai almost $8 a gallon, you're gonna go to the big chain store that's going to
offer you 30 percent less. You know, but there's factors that we know impacting
it. And I don't know if it's in this place that we should explain that these are the
challenges and, and changing of the times, it creates this situation as well as the
new opportunities. I just bring it up 'cause, you know, I think it's important for
people to, for people to remember or understand how we got here and a lot of it is
not by mistakes and misunderstanding or not planning well. There were other
factors involved and we're changing times and those forefathers and foremothers
of ours did the best they could under that snapshot of period of time. It's
nobody's fault. It's just the way things were.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair? He said first.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And, and I think what Chair, I mean
Member Hokama is adding to this right now is it was something that was in the
back of my mind too where, you know, either before or after this sentence, the
change of camp life...and I'm just paraphrasing so you can take it for what it's
worth, the change of camp life, the mobility of our citizens, and the breaking up
of our family-developed businesses due to educational and job opportunities off
the island or off the County...and again, just, just kinda follow my train of
thought, is, that's what caused a lot of this is the mobility like you mentioned,
Chair Hokama, I mean Mr. Hokama. You know, bad habits sometimes. And no
offense to Chair Mateo on the other end. I just, everybody's a Chair to me.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, Chair Baisa up there is the Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Not me.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Me, I'm a couch.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Couch is just a couch.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm sorry. . .(laughs). .you guys...can I, can I do
this without, you know, like, sheesh.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Anyhow, so what I, what I'm trying to say I think I
agree and it's bothered me when I've read this is, you know, we fail to put in the
reason the changes was because we did away with camp life, the plantations
changed that by having people move away into Dream City and all these other
areas, and lot of the local restaurants and businesses closed because the children.
No generational succession was set up or the generational succession was they
went to the mainland and got jobs and opportunities, became doctors, lawyers,
whatever, and not come back to the business. And so eventually, Ikeda's closed
up, Peggy's and Johnny's closed up. I mean, Madam Chair, you, you and all of
those who've lived here a long time saw all of these businesses. The vast
majority were because nobody was taking over because they had other
opportunities. They didn't wanna work like their parents and get up at four
o'clock in the morning and prepare bentos and cook and all that, right?
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members. Let's get some words because -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so I through the clock now.
CHAIR BAISA: --we're gonna be here until midnight unless we get some wording.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Couch, do you have a suggestion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, it might be succinct to, to combine the two
sentences, in recent...somehow, in recent years 'cause that's basically saying one
of, one of the major reasons why Maui has lost several locally owned resale [sic]
stores and restaurants.
CHAIR BAISA: I think this paragraph...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is, is that what you're talking about?
CHAIR BAISA: I think this paragraph was intended only to discuss, or this sentence,
why we, why we have lost retail stores and restaurants that took care of locals.
And it, the previous sentences, because of shopping malls, fast food chains, and
tract housing, now we've discussed a whole bunch of other reasons why that
happened. And it depends on you folks how much we wanna change this and
how much more we wanna add to it. But remember, our job here is supposedly to
be simplifying this and I don't see us doing that. I think we going make it more
complicated. So, I'll go with you, whatever you want, but understand our mission
was to try to pare this down. Member White?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. The title of the, of this
paragraph is challenges and opportunities. Maybe if we take the sentence starting
with "in recent years" and put that, put the second half of the paragraph at the
beginning, then we're saying this is the challenge and yet we still have
opportunities. So we're ending on a positive after talking about the, the, you
know, the challenges. We're talking about the opportunities.
CHAIR BALSA: We can try that. Mr. Raatz, you got that up there? Okay, Members,
take a look at the suggested rewording and let's see. "In recent years, the
development of shopping malls, fast food stores, and tract housing have given
Maui the visual appearance of many mainland communities. Maui has also lost
several locally owned retail stores and restaurants that catered to the needs of
island residents." And then that puts it in a different context. "While State and
County programs exist to perpetuate the island's cultural practices and traditions,
additional support is needed to make them more effective. Maui's physical
beauty," and I know we added something in there.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Hawaiian.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Hawaiian culture.
CHAIR BAISA: And it reads differently. Does that sound better to you folks or do you
still wanna work at it? Member Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I think that makes all the
difference in the world. I think it makes it very clear what has happened to
anybody that reads it without adding a lot of other verbiage inside here to try to
explain. I think that explains it nicely. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. You know, like Member Hokama, I can get very
sentimental about what was and Member Victorino, because we remember what
Hawaii was like and what it is now. But I don't know if we are going to try to
write a history here -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --or we're just trying to do a planning document 'cause, you know, I'm
afraid that we're gonna spend too much time redoing and re-adding and we're
never going to get through. But that's up to you guys.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I think it looks good.
CHAIR BAISA: Looks good?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I can, I can live with that.
CHAIR BAISA: You can live with it?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think, yeah. You're right. We can get too, too
carried away with this. But...
CHAIR BAISA: Well, you know, it's because we have this passion about our history.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: That's our history and we care about it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: How about you?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It's in the heritage chapter.
CHAIR BAISA: .(Laughs). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: I know, we're doing heritage.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: I understand. Members, can we live with that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, let's move on. Is there anything else that we wanna correct in
this text between Pages 2...2-1 and 2-10?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair? On the, on the clean copy or the
corrected copy?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: On the clean copy.
CHAIR BAISA: The clean copy.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Laughter).
CHAIR BAISA: Please use the clean copy.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(Inaudible). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Member Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: On 2-7 on the clean copy, second paragraph, I'm, I'm assuming
it's gonna say, "too many significant sites that exist outside of these areas should
be afforded" or I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The many, "the".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: "The many significant"...okay. But the, all it is is a "t" right
now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:... (Inaudible)..
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's just a typo.
CHAIR BAISA: It's just a typo thing.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Housekeeping. Very good, thank you. Anything else?
Everything is fair game, guys.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Looks good.
CHAIR BAISA: Looks good?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Let's move on.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait. Sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I, this is probably just wordsmithing. Sorry, guys,
but it's just something going back to the previous page.
CHAIR BAISA: Which one?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Two-six.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just one word.
CHAIR BAISA: Where is it?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Up...okay, the last...oh, wait. Sorry. After sense of
place...wait, 'cause we switched stuff around. Where is it? It's the sentence, the
last sentence, "by maintaining". Change "maintaining" to "preserving"?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: .(Inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. I just, I don't know why. I just have a double
maintaining or maintain, it's double-double, same-same.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. I think that's a nice change.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I, I kinda like the flow of, "By preserving Maui's
unique features, we can maintain the health of the visitor industry and economy".
Just, I know, nitpicking.
CHAIR BAISA: Oops.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think that's a good change.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Any objections?
CHAIR BAISA: Everybody happy with that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Consensus?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Very good. Do you have any more, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Um...
CHAIR BAISA: Might as well go, go for it.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Let me scroll through here. And the final page,
2-10. I don't, should we just maybe go consecutive pages if anybody has
something -CHAIR BAISA: Well, no sense unless...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --before 2-10?
CHAIR BAISA: No sense going over them if nobody seems to have a concern.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Nobody?
CHAIR BAISA: Let's go to 2-10, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, final page of the day. The bullet points...oh,
wait. First, back up, first paragraph, the first sentence at the end, "additional
support is needed to enable these programs". Just, is there some place that defines
the programs? State and County programs exist to perpetuate island culture and
protect historic, archeological resources.
CHAIR BAISA: I don't believe that there's a list of what those programs are.
MR. SPENCE: No, there's...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Just...I mean, we're just saying programs.
Like, what, what are they? Who's...
CHAIR BAISA: Well, 1, I don't...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is, are we -CHAIR BAISA: I don't think we've made...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --supposed to just be general this way?
CHAIR BAISA: I think so. I don't think...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Remember, we're -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, it's the General Plan.
CHAIR BAISA: --dealing with a General Plan.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: And we don't wanna get too specific otherwise, guys, we're gonna
wind up with a document this big.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Are, are you done, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Oh. Oh, I...no. No. I mean, I'm on the
same page, I was going to...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, no, no, no, then please finish 'cause, 'cause I had
a question for . . . (inaudible).. .
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Go ahead, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Okay, and then go down to the bullet
points, the first bullet point where it says, "Preserve cultural practices and the
Hawaiian language".
CHAIR BAISA: Perpetuation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Preserve?
CHAIR BAISA: Preserve?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Perpetuation?
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, I'm looking at a different page. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Preserve...
CHAIR BAISA: Preserve ... (inaudible). . . cultural practices?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You know, preserve is good. But I think there's
some restoration that needs to be done, too. I think there's a lot of practices that
we would like to see restored and to be put back into practice and into place that
is not. So, for me, to put in the word "restore" somewhere there and also

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

March 17,2011

"places". Cultural practices and places would be nice because I know there's a
lot of cultural... so, something like preserve and restore cultural practices and
places. I know there's a lot of ands and ands and ands going on so I don't know if
another bullet point? You know, I don't...
CHAIR BAISA: We just use commas.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or commas? Okay, commas. I just feel that cultural
places, we need to -CHAIR BAISA: Practices.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --yeah. Practices and places if that makes sense
there. It just incorporates a little more, I feel, things we wanna restore, protect,
and perpetuate.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, comments? You folks are okay? Members? Yes, Member
White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: How about if we were to say something along the lines
of preserve and restore Hawaiian cultural practices, places, and language.
CHAIR BAISA: Very good.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, there we go.
CHAIR BAISA: Perfect.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: All right. Cleaner.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. David, you got it? Members, comments? Everybody okay?
Consensus?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Say it again?
CHAIR BAISA: It, it's up there. Let's see.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, he cannot see.
CHAIR BAISA: It's hard to look at. Member White, can you repeat that, read that?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I don't know if I can.
CHAIR BAISA: We know you can. Yes, you can.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You just said it once.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, I'll read it. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Preserve, preserve and restore Hawaiian cultural
practices, places, and language.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, perfect. Everybody got it?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh. Very nice.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh. Hawaiian sounds good.
CHAIR BAISA: I think it, I think it, it goes very nicely.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Very good. Very good.
CHAIR BAISA: Everybody okay?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: All right. Member Cochran, more?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No. Otherwise I'm getting too detailed and it's
called the General Plan. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, dear.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We'll go to Member Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Madam Chair, maybe you can help give those of us
that didn't have the benefit of last term. You know, the quote at, at the end of
Page 2-6 -CHAIR BAISA: Two-six.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --which is perpetuate the Hawaiian culture as a vital
force. Maybe if you can help me understand the term "vital force".
CHAIR BAISA: Well, I have, I have to tell you, I flunked. I don't know exactly where
that came from. Maybe Planning can help?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: 'Cause I would just recommend, as a consideration
for the Committee and you, Chair, I would just say maybe if it would be easier
`cause I can understand it if I say it this way, perpetuate the Hawaiian culture as
the basic foundation in the lives of our residents. 'Cause, you know, from, if we
agree that our, our Hawaiian culture is the basis of who we are and it's our
foundation and then from things will be springing forth, I get it. But to just say
the Hawaiian culture is a vital force...to what?
CHAIR BAISA: For you...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: My...
CHAIR BAISA: For you, it's deeper than that. It's, it's your foundation.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes. Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: It's your...the bottom line.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It's, it's...
CHAIR BAISA: Your roots.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It is part of our roots, our heritage, and who we are as
an island people...as island people. So, that would be my comment and
suggestion for the Committee this afternoon. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, comments? Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think that's a nice change because it, it, it reflects a
groundswell more than a forcing on.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, comment? Simone?
MS. BOSCO: Members, thank you. This particular reference that's quoted comes
directly out of the Countywide Policy Plan. It's an objective that's been approved
by this body. But I would add that it's not Page 50, it's Page 49. That would be,
that should be corrected.
CHAIR BAISA: So, so what you're saying, Ms. Bosco, is because this is a quote from
the Countywide Policy Plan that it's just stated the way it is there. Is it important
that we use that as a reference or we can just put our own statement in there?
Yes, Mr. Summers?
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MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. If Councilman Hokama can remember that eloquent
statement where he operationalized or clarified what he thought this meant, it, that
could go below that and help qualify that statement, that objective that comes
from the Countywide Policy Plan. You talked about it being a force...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right. Right. Right. Actually...
MR. SUMMERS: It, it was very well stated.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
Actually...

Thank you, Mr. Summers.

. . .(Laughs). . .

CHAIR BAISA: Now you have to say it again.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Actually I was going to say we should keep the right
thing in this document and change the Policy Plan's language and make the
Policy Plan, revise it to...
CHAIR BAISA: Well, well, I'm not sure that we need a quote from the Policy Plan
there. I don't know why we can't put our own wording in there and just eliminate
the Countywide Policy Plan.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I have no problem with that option either, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, because this is a separate document and we don't have to refer to
the Policy Plan, we can just put our own statement in there. I think we're, we're
fixing and writing our own version. It's our turn at last. So, if you folks want
Riki's statement, I think we can put it in there. I don't have a problem if you
don't.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Especially if Mr. Summers can require, remember the
eloquence of, of Member Hokama.
CHAIR BAISA:
.(Laughs). . . I'm sure Member Hokama remembers what he says.
You know, when you guys make suggestions, you better write `em down because
you going be asked to say `em again, so be warned.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And that's why, Chair, I am grateful to have
Mr. Raatz and Ms. Balala here this afternoon with us because it will be in the
minutes of this Committee's meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This is getting deep already.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: In other words, you can't remember.
-50-
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Laughter).
CHAIR BAISA: I can tell you, I am almost willing to bet money that Mr. Raatz will
remember what Riki said. Mr. Raatz, do you have that quote?
MR. RAATZ: Unfortunately, Madam Chair, I don't have the exact quote, but we do, as
Mr. Hokama mentioned, have it in the minutes. We can, we can make a notation
to -CHAIR BAISA: Insert.
MR. RAATZ: --go back in there and copy and paste directly into the document.
CHAIR BAISA: So, Members, we all heard that. Are we okay with that?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And again, Madam Chair, I believe that what I wrote
here is, my so-called quote is perpetuate the Hawaiian culture as the basic
foundation in the lives of our residents.
CHAIR BAISA: That's what I heard.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sounds right.
CHAIR BAISA: We're okay with that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members. Is there anything else that you want to work on in this
two to ten area? The Chair is not going to ask you to approve it because we have
that text that's going to be revised by the Planning Staff in regards to the area,
historical piece. So, we're just going to move on.
Okay, let us get to our matrix. And this is the long guy. Flip the first page and
put it underneath so you don't get confused and go to Page I.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: We're skipping that one?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Skipping page 1 of 1.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. Just don't, just tuck it under, okay? And go to page -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, there's two Page 1.
CHAIR BAISA: --Page 1. The second Page 1. Second Page 1. Okay? Okay. At the
top of that page, it should say the goal, and the goal should say, "An island that
respects and protects archeological and cultural resources while perpetuating
diverse cultural identities and traditions." The Chair would call for a motion to
approve that goal.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve we, that we approve goal set
in Item No. 17.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: The Chair has a motion and a second to approve the goal. Any
comments on the goal?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair? And I, I apologize for my -CHAIR BAISA: That's alright, Member Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --my tons of questions, Chair. Just so I can
understand, 'cause it's in other areas too, I, I...is the intent to have the island
understand? 'Cause I'm sure the island understands what's happening to itself. Is
it more important -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Island people.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --that the people understand that the respect and the
protection of our resources is what we're driving at and it's not the island that
needs to understand it but the island's people need to understand it.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm gonna ask Planning to respond to that question, Member Hokama.
Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I think that's a good point. It could be the island's people
or, or a community, which is a little broader.
CHAIR BAISA: Would you like to suggest a change, Member Hokama?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Then I would ask, if there's no objection, that all
areas that, appropriately, that the Staff would be able to make those type of
nontechnical changes. But I, for me it's more important that our people
understand and try and achieve the goal.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: 'Cause I'm sure the island understands what's going
on itself.
CHAIR BAISA: So what, how would like that to read then?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Again, you know, I would say, you know, that our
island people respect and protect.
CHAIR BAISA: Our goal is that our island people or our people, our community -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Our community, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --our community respects and protects?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Does that sound right?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I think community -CHAIR BAISA: More comfortable?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --has a better sound to it.
CHAIR BAISA: Our community, right?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Island people, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Our community. You know, the goal is the vision.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: If we could make Maui how we want it, what is it that we want? Okay,
we want an island where the people respect and protect, okay, and read on.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Or just the word "islanders"
as... no?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, it doesn't fit.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . Laughs).
.(

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I didn't say nothing. I, I...Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Do you like...Member Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I, I still like...and, and, and, you know, with the
context we're working in, our community's respect. And, and I think that works
out much better than...no offense to the islanders. You know, I...it sounds like
the baseball team, the Islanders. I mean, I'm sorry. You know, some of us are
old enough to remember that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: We live on an island so we're islanders.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I don't know, you know, I think our community's
respect and protection of archeological and cultural resources while, while
perpetuating... yeah. I think it reads much better. I think I can understand it. I
think most people can understand that. And we are, we are, we're a County of
communities throughout these, these, this County so I can, I can, I can work with
that one.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have consensus on the wording up there or do we wanna change
it some more? If not, seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. We mark it nine ayes.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, let's move on. We're going to Objective No. 1. And we will
take the objective and then all the policies and actions that go with it. So, I'm
going to do the objective first. We need a motion to approve, "An island culture
and lifestyle that complies with the Hawaii State Constitution, Article 12,
Section 7, HRS 7-1", which is what was...I'm sorry, we're gonna go with the
Planning Director's recommendation. I'm reading the wrong thing. The Planning
Director's recommendation: An island culture and lifestyle that is healthy and
vibrant as measured by the ability of residents to live here, access and enjoy the
natural environment, and practice Hawaiian customs and traditions in accordance
with Hawaii State Constitution, Article 12, Section 7, HRS 7-1. And this was the
GPAC recommendation and it's been amended.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move that we accept the current Planning
Director's recommendation for Item No. 18.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion and a second. Motion by Member Couch, seconded
by Member Victorino. Any discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. Madam Chair? Just for...
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Ms. Cochran didn't wanna ask, so I'm gonna ask.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Laughter). . .

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

March 17,2011

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Throw her under the bus.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Can, can the Department tell me what Article 12,
Section 7, HRS 7-1 refers to?
CHAIR BAISA: Excellent question, Mr. Mateo. Planning?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Laughter). . .
MR. SPENCE: I, to be really honest, I have not read that section.
CHAIR BAISA: .(Laughs).
MR. SPENCE: But, but, this is why I felt like I like the...this is the GPAC's
recommendation -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. SPENCE: --with just the, the statement "in accordance with". You're giving, you
know, recognition to the spirit of the State Constitution as opposed to saying you
will comply with the, you know, your lifestyle will comply with the Constitution.
That's why I put in accordance.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning Staff, you wanna add something? Go right ahead.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I know it deals with the right of Native Hawaiians to
access and enjoy the, the practices that they've been involved in for hundreds of
years. So, it's that whole body that sets forth the parameters for the protection of
Hawaiian rights.
CHAIR BAISA: You know, it's highly possible that our Corporation Counsel can dig it
up for us. Maybe not at this instant, but they're very good now with the
computers and finding what we need but I'd rather not deal with that. Well,
Mike, when you're ready, if you tell me I'll, I'll call on you. Ready? Not ready
yet.
MR. HOPPER: With, with the constitutional provision anyway.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. He's got it.
MR. HOPPER: I can read it. It says, the State reaffirms and shall protect all rights,
customary and traditionally exercised for subsistence, cultural, and religious
purposes and possessed by ahupuaa tenants who are descendants of Native
Hawaiians who inhabited the Hawaiian islands prior to 1778 subject to the right
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of the State to regulate such rights. And, and I don't have the HRS section. I
could find that as well, but that's the constitutional.
CHAIR BAISA: So essentially, that's the reference.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Mateo, for asking.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions in regards to this Objective No. 1? No? Hearing
none, all those in favor say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Alright, Members, I would like you to...I will entertain a motion to
approve Policies No. 19 all the way to the bottom of, of 28 -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Twenty-four?
CHAIR BAISA: --and actions. And actions all the way down to 28.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, you want actions.
CHAIR BAISA: Eighteen to 28. That is policies and actions.
-57-
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move that we accept the current Planning
Director's recommendations for Items No. 19 through 28.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Chair has a motion by Member Couch,
seconded by Member Victorino. Members?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I'm sorry. That goes to 30.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sorry?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That goes to 30, it looks like.
CHAIR BAISA: It goes to...okay, it goes to 30. That's fine. I can do that. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Chair would like to take these in order. So, I'm gonna start with and
we'll just go down and if there's nothing, we'll go to the next one. Objective...I
mean Policy No. 19, consensus?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'd like to...Madam Chair, I'd like to change that.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I know the word perpetuate is used a lot but I,
I, I don't like the word "foster". And I don't know what my colleagues think, but
I think perpetuate the spirit of aloha and celebrate, and celebrate the host
Hawaiian culture and other ethnic cultures. I think we wanna protect and
preserve, you know, but that's my thinking, you know.
CHAIR BAISA: So, you'd like that to read?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: All I would like to do is...and take the word
"foster" out and put "perpetuate" the spirit of aloha and celebrate the host
Hawaiian culture and other ethnic cultures.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So, the only change is the "foster" to "perpetuate"?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Do we have, do we have anybody that has a concern about
changing that? Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm not concerned with the change other than the next
item starts with perpetuate and...
CHAIR BAISA: I saw that too.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And I, I, I looked at "foster" and I thought, well at least
we have another word for it.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Laughter).
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I, I, I...okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But I don't, I don't object to the change.
CHAIR BAISA: I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. And, and...
CHAIR BAISA: I also saw two perpetuates following -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --each other.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know and again when we get to that line, if we
wanna look at something else. But to me, this first line is very, very important. I
mean, to me this is the essence, you know. And then it says, you know, the
next...and I, let's not get ahead of ourselves. But, I mean, if we have two
perpetuate I don't think it, you know, the end of the world comes. But let me
think of something else and maybe we, you know, we can do that. But I prefer
putting perpetuate there.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Or...
CHAIR BAISA: I think Member Carroll has something to contribute.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. In this particular case in what
we're talking about, I think redundancy is actually good and I'd like to use --

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

March 17,2011

CHAIR BAISA: Perpetuate.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: --protect and preserve into both of them. I think it's
appropriate in this case at that point in this document.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: The...I didn't...was that protect and preserve?
CHAIR BAISA: No. Perpetuate.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: He thinks it's . . . (inaudible).. .
CHAIR BAISA: Member Carroll said that he would not have an issue with using
perpetuate twice 'cause he thinks it's appropriate in this instance here where it's
really important. We're talking about the spirit of aloha, which is really the
essence of Hawaii. I don't have a problem. Does anybody?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR BAISA: If not...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The word "enhance", Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Enhance?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If you want a different word.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR BAISA: I think, to me, enhance has a total meaning different than perpetuate.
Enhance means make better, you know, improve. Is that what we wanna do? I
don't know what the intent was here. Okay, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I think we should demand. No, just kidding.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: She's . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Perpetuate is good, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Perpetuate, Mr. Victorino. It's a go.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Can we agree that we can use perpetuate twice? I'm, I don't have any
problem with it. If we can agree, we can move on.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, no objections. Mr. Raatz, do I need to do a motion on that or can
we just take it at the end?
MR. RAATZ: It's really the Chair's preference, I think.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, I think. .
MR. RAATZ: As long as, the Staff has clear direction, we'll be fine.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We have consensus so we'll just go with that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Next, any...No. 20? Any changes? Seeing none, on...yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair? You know I used to bring this up
so I'm gonna bring it up one more time and then you can, you know. I always
don't like when I say on Maui island" because I thought this plan was Maui
County.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, Maui Island Plan.
CHAIR BAISA: No, it's the island plan -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This is just the island plan -CHAIR BAISA: --we're working on.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --for this. Okay. Just wanna make sure -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --because sometimes we cross over, right? So...
CHAIR BAISA: Island plan.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I just wanna make sure that that's all we're
doing at this time. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So, nothing else on 20? Going to 21. Anything on 21?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We are, some of us are worried that the State has a
program called Na Ala Hele, which is first you recognize a long understood,
either Hawaiian trail or old ranch trail or whatever it be. But is it maybe
worthwhile that we would maybe mention this program as part of what has, is
being used to ensure traditional access at this time as something that we, as a
reference?
CHAIR BAISA: So, how would you like to change that, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . . .(Inaudible). . disappears?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If what disappears?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: If that program disappears.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, if we put it in documents, then hopefully it
won't disappear because it's...
CHAIR BAISA: Or just forget it's there.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah. No, I just, I just bring it up as, as a
consideration, not necessarily that, you know, I need to have it incorporated into
the document. But I can tell you that we do have programs that is addressed for
this policy statement, which is to ensure the access, routing, the Hawaiian, old
Hawaiian trails and that it be used for public use. That is the purpose of Na Ala
Hele.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Twenty-one A, we have a policy inserted by the Planning
Director, support the education of visitors and new residents about the customs
and etiquette of Hawaiian and other cultures. Everybody okay with that? I like it.
I think it's good. Seeing no problems, let's go to the next page.
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Twenty-one B, another suggestion from or an amendment from the Planning
Director, work with the community to expand cultural education for new
residents, visitors, and the general public. Everybody okay?
Okay. Going to 25, Planning Director's recommendation is before you, provide
additional staffing and funding to support cultural resource planning, strengthen
enforcement, support cultural programs and educational activities, and utilize the
generational knowledge of the Act 212 Aha Moku Council. Everybody okay?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I yield to you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, sir. These are actions now, right? So are these...let
me ask the Staff or Mr. Raatz, are, are these gonna be requirements to be done or
are these potential actions and are there funding implications?
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you for asking that question. That was a very important
part of the previous Planning Committee's concerns was when we say provide,
that's, are we gonna have to do it? Planning?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I shared some, I guess fiscal concerns about
establishing a new office, either a new division in my Department or an entirely
new County Department for cultural resources and heritage. The...so I softened it
significantly. I was, I was envisioning staff, you know, workspace, et cetera, and
I'm going now I think we can, we can keep the intent of this with providing some
additional, you know, as needed, you know, getting some additional staffing to
cover some of the things that we aren't covering now. Make sense? I didn't
wanna develop a whole new department within the County and then have to fund
it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And then the next question is, is what's the deadline?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers?
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MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. In Chapter 9, we have an implementation program
schedule that lays out responsibilities, when the action will be initiated so that
we've got schedule for implementation, estimated costs, and the like. There's
also a provision, both in the enabling ordinance and in the table, the
implementation program schedule table that identifies that it's subject to funding
availability. We've got prioritization that, that, that is going to have to occur. So,
we've got safeguards built into this document to ensure that it's more than just a
wish list. And that's, that's a statement across the board with all the actions,
we're going to have to spend a fair amount of time prioritizing these actions. But
that, that'll happen in Chapter 9.
MR. RAATZ: And, Madam Chair, Staff would just offer a general comment that the
General Plan ordinances, and the policies and actions that are stated are
essentially gonna be self-enforcing. There's recent case law in Hawaii that
General Plan ordinances do not create a private cause of action. In other words, a
member of the public can't sue the County for following its own General Plan.
It's up to the County to, to, in good faith, follow the ordinances and the policies
that this body establishes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any more comments on this? Are we in consensus? This is
okay? Okay. Good. All right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, Chair, -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --I hate to be a bug but I'm going to say no 'cause I'm
not comfortable with the funding portion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think all of us are.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, so, so noted. But we do have majority consensus, right?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I got.. .
CHAIR BAISA: Member Pontanilla, yes?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I, I know we are in this particular section,
but in other sections, are we going to be adding staffing to the Planning
Department to cover some of the, the other ones that we haven't checked yet?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Spence?
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MR. SPENCE: I'm sorry, Madam Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, for manpower requirements or staffing
requirements. Here we are at the heritage and cultural resources area. We find
that we're going to be adding staff to cover this area. Are we going to be adding
staff to the other areas that we haven't covered yet?
MR. SPENCE: Well, I'll say there, there won't be any new staff tomorrow when you
review the, the, is it tomorrow that the Budget's going to come out?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: 1,1...
MR. SPENCE: There won't, there won't be any surprises in there. We're not proposing
anything immediately.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: But it's not for next year but, you know, 2013,
2014, 2015.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, and I'm thinking, you know, we, we already have a historian type
person on staff that does a lot of the buildings and whatnot, architecture. So, you
know, I can see sometime in the future the County getting its own archeologist
perhaps. You know, those kinds of things, I don't, I just, I have a problem with
just doing a full-blown, you know, new office.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: How about, like say, reorganization of the
Planning Department -MR. SPENCE: I would...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --to cover some of these requirements?
MR. SPENCE: Yes. We'll be looking at some of that stuff too.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I have, have some of the
same concerns. I, I just question whether this provision being stated as it is
currently, I can understand that the public doesn't have a right to come and, and
tell us to enforce this, but does this require us to do it? Does it put us in a position
where the Planning Department can come and say, hey, without, you know,
without the resources we can't fulfill what we are absolutely required to do? And
I, I bring that up because as I look at the, the planning process with the incredible
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amount of work that we're, we're forcing on the Department and on people that
are trying to do things. Case in point, the Haiku Fire Station with a 490 page
environmental assessment. I would, I believe that this is something we should do
but I would rather have a reallocation of resources away from a 490 page EA
that's driven largely by lawyers contesting EAs in the past and requiring that new
EAs cover everything including the kitchen sink, the bacteria, and the disposal
and everything else. So, I'd like to think that we can accomplish these things, not
by adding resources to the Planning Department by, but by reassigning them.
And I don't know if there's any way we can get out of the 490 page EA, but it
would sure be nice.
CHAIR BAISA: Understood, Mr. White. And when we went through this document last
time, we were concerned about words that said provide and establish, or things
like that, and we kind of changed most of that because we wanted to be sure that
we could deal with our financial resources and the practicality of it. And we
changed a lot of those words to support.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Because we do support it and we would like -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Absolutely.
CHAIR BAISA: --to have it, but can we practically? And is it a good, is it going to be a
good thing when we get to deciding do we add another department to him or not,
do you know what I mean? So, we kind of softened it from providing to support.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'd like to suggest that we change this to support.
CHAIR BAISA: If it makes the Members more comfortable, I'm okay with it. Member
Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Even though I'm, I'm very supportive of the intent.
CHAIR BAISA: We understand. We all, I think we all do. Member Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. We run into this problem a lot and
we've, over the years, we've tried to do things and we have addressed the
concerns in a way Mr. White has suggested because of different reasons. And
every time that we have not been more specific in how we are to implement, it
usually does not happen. And it's one of the things that the Planning Department
had problems with before and almost every other department. I know it can be
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kind of scary at times and we can worry about the cost and the implementation,
but if we don't have something inside there that more or less guarantees that we
will have these resources available, there is a really high probability that it will
not happen. So, I'm really concerned about taking it out or changing it. I know
that, I recognize the concerns, but I also recognize the track record that we've had
over the years by addressing Mr. White's concerns and trying to make it to where
we were more or less safe. It had more flexibility. There are times when
flexibility is not the best course of action if we really want to see these things
implemented. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, if you look at the recommendation that came out of the last
Planning Committee, and you look at the recommendation of the Planning
Director, one says establish an office, and even defines what that person does, and
then...or that office does. And then Mr. Spence, who tried to come up with a
little softer approach to it, which is, gives us a little more flexibility. So, we have,
you know, we can do one or the other, but that's Mr. Spence's recommendation.
Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. You know, I don't think there
actually needs to be any concern about additional staffing, creating a whole office,
and all this extra funding and budget, what have you. I think the change just
needs to happen between the ears of the Department itself, right? It's the way we
look at things. Planning, the enforcement part, programs, educational, utilizing
Act 212. That in itself, it can just be incorporated within the system you have
going on, within the departments, within the way you look at planning, you know,
and, and the whole concept behind the Ahu Moku, the Act 212, is about ahupua'a,
the pie-shaped divisions of this island. And you look at that and you plan that
way, right? You figure out what was utilized in these lands, what wasn't. And
that's how the whole planning is supposed to work, and I think this is where they
were trying to put in this Act 212 Ahu Moku concept. And I think it's wonderful
and I really don't believe you, we should have to look at a whole separate
department and new staffing and this and that. So, I mean, I don't know what you
feel about my comments, Mr. Spence, but that's my take, right. I think people are
looking for fresh, new outlook on how we plan this island.
MR. SPENCE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And this is it.
MR. SPENCE: I... Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go ahead.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

March 17, 2011

MR. SPENCE: I, I agree. I agree that these are things that should be incorporated
into...I don't think we need a whole separate office for this. These are things that
should be incorporated into the current planning system.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes. Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And that's all...and that's just my comment.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, thank you.
MR. SPENCE: Agreed.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, if we remove the word "additional", that would,
would alleviate the, the necessity to hire more people if we don't need them. So,
it can just say -CHAIR BAISA: Provide staffing and funding?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --the, the existing staff might work.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But...
CHAIR BAISA: Could be with current staff.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The same with the funding. It could be current staff, current
funding.
CHAIR BAISA: Current staff It leaves it open.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
CHAIR BAISA: No. Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I, I don't think that changes the meaning. I mean, it just
says provide staffing and funding.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, you could use existing.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Maybe, maybe Corp. Counsel?
CHAIR BAISA: All right. Maybe Corp. Counsel has, has a solution.
MR. HOPPER: I just, just to provide something, and this is really something that would,
you know, be for the entire plan. Mr. Summers referenced that 2.80B deals with
the requirement and I think it's done in Chapter 9 of having a funding priority list.
He's, there's a section here in this, in the 2.80B that says the following, it's
entitled "Financial Element". It says, the financial element shall describe...this
has to be in the plan...it says, shall describe a fiscally sound financial program for
identified actions in capital improvements. So actions. Preparation of the
County's Annual Operating Budget and Capital Program shall implement the
General Plan to the extent practicable. So that's the plan essentially is to come up
with a priority list but should the Council determine that it is not practicable to
fund something, it would seem that this budget, the, when you prepare your
budgeting, it shall implement the plan to the extent practicable. That's in the, in
the law right now. So, if, if there's not going to be funds for, to fund a given
issue, it, it doesn't mean that the County is, is necessarily in violation of the law
because it has, doesn't have the ability to fund all this. Now, I'm not suggesting
that you put policies in here that you do not believe you'd be able to fund in the
long run, but I'm saying that I, that concern is at least, there's an attempt to
address that here. And I think that's why that Chapter 9 is going to be very
important because it establishes the priority list as well. So, I just wanted to note
that and that that's going to be true of any of the action items throughout the plan.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Uh-huh.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members. Thank you, Corp. Counsel. I think that helps to
clarify the situation here. Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. So, I'm looking at this and if we
just said "provide staff' to support cultural resource planning and the rest of what
that states. Cut out the funding part, right? I think what I'm trying to get at is that
we have staff. We have planning. And it's basically to...I don't know if you
need to retrain the brain or just to explain in a different, you know, a different
concept on how to incorporate this, you know, generational knowledge, of
Act 212 kind of thing. So, there's really, in my eyes and opinion anyway, no need
because we have, I'm sure, very intelligent staff, I believe. And I think we all are
on the same page and wanna see this vision for our island, you know, in the same
context. So, you know, I, I don't know if we need to throw in that it needs to be a
funded thing. I don't know, Mr. Spence?
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MR. SPENCE: I'm, you know, whatever the Committee decides, it's, to me, this is, this
is, this is an action that, that's just, you know, should the, should we come across
the need for additional staff to, for archeology or cultural or whatever, you know,
to hire somebody that's, you know, highly specialized in this area, that would say,
you know, we would at the proper time come to the Council and say hey, we need
this and, you know, we, we believe that we're implementing the plan, et cetera.
You know, but it, it's really just a support, you know. If, I think, however, the
different Members are mentioning it still supports the concept of incorporating
cultural resources and history, you know, into the planning process. So, I'm, I
think it's important to include something along these lines however the
Committee would like to word it. We're good with that.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Spence. Member Carroll, you wanted to answer?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I have no problem with taking out
"additional" but the other staffing and funding, I think it's important to leave that
inside showing that the Council does have the commitment, because we have
done this to different departments so many times to where we have asked them to
do something within the department and it never works out ever, because it's
always taking from Peter to pay Paul. And we end up either doing what was
mandated or we end up not doing something that's necessary. I really think it's
important to leave that, that funding part inside. We need to, of course, we hope
that the Department at that time, perhaps through reorganization, can do it. But I
think that it really is necessary to show our intent. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Carroll. Any further discussion? Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm, I'm actually comfortable with it as is, because I, I
agree that what's really, what's really important is that we send the message that
we want this to be part of the planning process and part of the planning mentality.
The reality is that if in Chapter 9, we're gonna have to, we're gonna have to come
up with a prioritization, that's the real challenge. And so if it sends a stronger
message to the, the planning wonks, then I think we're in good shape.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members, it appears that we have kind of beaten this to death.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No disrespect.
CHAIR BAISA: Can we agree that we're gonna do it that way?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Which way?
CHAIR BAISA: The way it is up there right now.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So, we'll be taking "additional" out?
CHAIR BAISA: .. .(Clears throat). . . Providing staffing and funding to support
cultural resource planning and all the rest of it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. I think, I think, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's good.
CHAIR BAISA: Then we can agree to that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I, I can agree with that.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Thank you very much for the very good discussion. That was
No. 25. Any, No. 26 was deleted because it's, it's combined with 25, and no
further, no further changes up until 30. So, we have a motion on the floor.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No. 30, Ma'am.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh yes, go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Wanna take out the word "foster" and put in 'perpetuate'.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, you just like to copy?
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's cool.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: In, in deference to Mr. Victorino's concerns.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: .. .(Laughs).. .
CHAIR BAISA: Very good, Mr. Couch. Any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Very good. Okay, Members, that takes us to the No. 30.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, wait. Sorry, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I had just a general question, but I also have
something I wanna address in Item No. 28.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So the blank spaces here, was there something in
place and it was taken out by Planning Committee and current Planning
Department? Is that what's going on, these blank numbers? You know what, you
know what I'm saying?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, maybe, maybe...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Like 22, 23, 24, there's no text.
CHAIR BAISA: Where there is nothing and it's blank -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Was there, it must have been something -CHAIR BALSA: --in those numbers.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --from GPAC at one time, right? No?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, could you please address Ms. Cochran's question?
MS. BOSCO: Thank you, Members. I was gonna ask Council Service's Staff to answer
that but I can answer it. It was essentially recommended as a deletion of that
particular item in the previous term and so Staff chose to literally retain the
numbers. So, the numbering would still be preserved, but the actual policy or
statement was deleted, recommended as deleted by the, the former, the former -CHAIR BAISA: By the former Planning Committee.
MS. BOSCO: --Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. BOSCO: The Planning Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And then, if, if I may jump back to No. 28? I
know there's no changes made by Department of Planning, but the Planning
Committee's verbiage establish a program to support the reconstruction,
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restoration, repair, or rebuilding of historical sites. Preservation, perhaps, in that
sentence also. To incorporate a preservation type of program?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sure. Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah? Gives it a little more?
CHAIR BAISA: Any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: No objections?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, just...okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No problem.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Is that it?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's it.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything else? If not, the Chair would ask for us to then approve that
vote on that, all those policies and actions up until No. 30. No. 30. All those in
favor say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, next objective. Members, we are planning to go until 4:30 or as,
you know, close to that as...we might go over a few minutes if we're in the
middle of something, but the Chair does not intend to keep you here all night.
Okay. Objective No. 2, the recommendation from the Planning Director, "A more
effective and efficient planning and review process that incorporates the best
available cultural resources inventory, protection techniques, and preservation
strategies". Chair will entertain a motion to approve that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move that we adopt the current Planning
Director's recommendation of Item No. 31.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second, Madam. I second the motion, Madam
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair has a motion and a second to approve Objective. No. 2 as read,
including the words "and efficient", which I personally like. Any, any
comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries, No. 31 is approved.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: The next group of policies are from No. 32 and actions all the way
down to 40. Chair will entertain a motion to approve.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move that we approve the policies and actions
as recommended by the current Planning Director's recommendations. That
would be Items No. 32 through 40.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Chair has a motion and a second to approve as
stated. Okay, Members, starting with No. 32, Chair will entertain any
amendments. Let's try to go in order. Anything for No. 35?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thirty-two.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, there's no change.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No change on 32?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. We're looking at changes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Oh, only changes, Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, then, just help me understand. In, in 32 -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --what was the previous Committee or the
Department's understanding when we say "a rich, up-to-date inventory"?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning Department, if you could help.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I'm just trying to understand why we need the term
"rich"?
CHAIR BAISA: 'Cause money is good.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: . . .(Laughs). . .
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah. Thank you. I think the, the idea was that it, it would be
rigorous.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Rigorous?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
MR. SUMMERS: Robust.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Then wouldn't we, why wouldn't we use the word
"rigorous" then instead of "rich"?
MR. SUMMERS: To be honest, that's, that's probably a better word, more appropriate.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama, if you'd like to suggest another word, please do so.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I would, I would, you know, agree with the
Department and, and put something that makes sense to me. And, and it's more
understandable if I read that goal or policy, you know, ensure that the island has a
rigorous and up-to-date...that I can grasp. But when you tell me a rich and up
to...I might go, you know. To be blunt, I guess most people would tell me the
same thing. What the heck is rich? Is it a financial, you know, something to do
with value or money?
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MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, we, we would agree with that statement that rigorous or robust
would be I think easier for most people to understand. So we would, we would
concur that we should strike rich and perhaps substitute robust or rigorous.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: And just for, for clarity for Mr. Hokama, are you talking about when, in
your thinking...this is, this is why these terms are kind of hard. When you're
thinking about rigorous or robust, you're thinking about comprehensive,
something that's complete?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, maybe comprehensive is better.
MR. SPENCE: You know, so it's, so you were talking about, -CHAIR BAISA: I like comprehensive.
MR. SPENCE: --and that was Michael Hopper's -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I like that word.
MR. SPENCE: --suggested approach.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Comprehensive.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. So we're, we're talking about...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That's how my brain is, is working. And, and I think
we should use terms that, that, you know, normally the community has already an
understanding of from when, a planning standpoint. They understand
comprehensive, terms of that nature. So, I would prefer that...
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, Mr. Hokama, comprehensive.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes. Yes, ma'am. I would recommend to the
Committee, with no objections, that we modify the, or delete the word "rich" and
replace it maybe with the word "comprehensive".
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any concerns or do we have consensus?
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, everybody. Terrific.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Okay. Let's look at No. 35. We have, we have a
recommendation from the Planning Director, "Support the update of existing
planning and regulatory mechanisms to better protect the natural, cultural, scenic,
and historic resources within Heritage Areas as identified on map" number
whatever it is...2-2.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Any comments? Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. You know, I'm just looking at
Ms. deNaie's comments. She had given us all, I believe, -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --some recommendations in regards to this Item 35.
And just wanted, does, does Planning also have it? Mr. Spence, yes? Do you
have comments in regards to her comments?
MR. SPENCE: It, it's a little hard to, to read the comments.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I guess the, your recommendation update of existing
planning and regulatory mechanisms, I guess it doesn't really define that, I
suppose, which sort of leaves it kinda iffy on is it gonna be protecting, you know,
the natural, cultural, scenic, historic resources within the Heritage Area?
MR. SPENCE: I...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm thinking she's trying to get at.
MR. SPENCE: I'll tell you my thinking when, when I looked at this. When I, when I
read the previous Committee's wording "require development within the Heritage
Areas as identified on the map", I went okay, what's development? You know, I
mean this, this goes back to some of my, my very early thoughts that, you know,
you're gonna catch the little guy in this. Somebody building a home for, you
know, couple homes or, you know, he's gone now, but Mr. Sarasin was one of my
original clients. You know, he went through a lot just to be able to tear down his
old home so he could build a new one. You know, so, you know, in that sense
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you could consider that a development. And so I'm, I'm going...I don't wanna be
laying more on everybody. People, people think about development as, you
know, the hundreds of homes -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh. Uh-huh.
MR. SPENCE: --not the individual. So, I'm trying to avoid catching the little guy in
this. So, when I say support the update of existing planning and regulatory
mechanisms, you know, it's, we have mechanisms in place to preserve. You
know, we have requirements by the State. We have County requirements and are,
you know, in, in the General Plan, in the community plans, in Changes in Zoning
applications, you know, where these things have to be addressed pretty strongly.
You know, I'm sure Mr. White's 490 page, you know -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: EA.
MR. SPENCE: --Fire Department EA has, has an archeological inventory survey that's
probably about 50 pages long. So, we have these things. A lot of these things are
in place. Maybe they're not perfect. So I say, let's update the existing, you
know, mechanisms rather than just flat out requiring across the board. Does
that...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I have...yeah. I'm understanding. I'm also hoping
because this brings me to Lahaina and its historical district, and the threat of
losing this designation, because we do have, as you were saying, regulatory and,
and, you know, planning mechanisms in place. But as a County, we haven't been
following them. And so, perhaps putting in some, another word of protection in
here somewhere to say abiding by or I don't, you know, I don't know. Because I
know Mr. Hokama's area also is one of the most endangered historical places in
the nation. I did hear some of his concerns about it being a historical place and
not being able to add on and whatever to a building but... so, you know, yeah, we
have mechanisms in place. But yeah, they're not that effective either right now.
So, I understand you're saying updating and, and, and perhaps improving upon.
So, you know, is there something?
MR. SPENCE: I agree.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: That's why I say update.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Update.
MR. SPENCE: And that I, I agree 100 percent. It needs improvement.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch? I'm sorry. Are you through?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. I...go ahead. Oh, sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I think...
CHAIR BAISA: Sorry, on the end.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Member Carroll had a comment.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Over here, the last part over
here, where area is identified on map 2-2.
CHAIR BAISA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: All right. That usually is a problem when we do that
because if we don't have an additional thing over there, map 2-2 or other areas
and then if, or other...or, and I don't know what the word we wanna use...the
other resources in the area. Once we limit it to that map, that can create problems
later on. So, we need something to the map or other...let's see, what would be
the wording? Other historic resources in the area. Maybe our wordsmith over
there can... from the Department can work something out. But you, we need to
go, it can't be just a map. If not, it will, I promise you, it will create problems.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Planning Department? You heard
Mr. Carroll's concern about referring to just the map.
MR. SPENCE: I, I do agree. Excuse me. There's always things left outside of a map.
That's, that's very true. I think the, they, in referencing a map, though, it does
identify the bulk. Maybe we, maybe we need to add something to not be so finite
as the map.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Chair'?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Perhaps something simply the, referring to the map
that will be updated annually?
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CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. Would that...
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: As simple as that.
CHAIR BAISA: Would that work?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Just that will be updated annually. That way
anything new can be just added on to it?
CHAIR BAISA: Hold on.
MR. SPENCE4: That may...
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers, I see you wincing.
MR. SUMMERS: No. No, I think, I think that was a very good point. We did add
language to that map, 2-2, that it would be updated as new information becomes
available. That was a provision that the GPAC had put on, on the map, so that
was important. I just wanted to, to note that we wanted to, with this particular
policy, make it specific to the heritage area as defined on the map, and then we
have some other policies that deal with other areas outside of these heritage areas.
So, we're trying to make sure we're comprehensive in, in addressing this issue but
that we have the flexibility as it relates to the map. You'll see that in some of the
policies that follow that address cultural resources outside of these areas.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: So, you don't feel it's necessary to address it over
here? 'Cause over here, it's very clear that it's only the map.
MR. SUMMERS: Right. That, that was the original intent. And then, then we do have
some policies that address the island as a whole as well.
CHAIR BAISA: Member...wait a minute. We had Member Couch. You were next. I
have Member White. Do you wanna go?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, please.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It's on this one, yeah?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We're still on 35, yeah?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. That, that map. We're still dealing with the reference to the
map.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct. Regarding the reference to the map...well, I have two
things on 35.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: One is we had a testifier, Mr. Kanahele, who strongly supported
the current Planning Director's recommendation.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So, I just wanna remind Members of that. And then, when you
identify areas on a map, this map is only so big.
CHAIR BAISA: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So, if somebody wants to go, well, here's Makena, but where,
where is this line on the map? We have to be very careful 'cause we've had this
problem -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --tremendously and so wanna know how we can say, you know,
this is just a rough estimate. We don't have actual TMKs or lines or...how is that
addressed?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. This is, this is a good question and it actually applies to
all the maps in the document. What we've done is, is created a Maui Island Plan
Map Book that's at a scale that is easy for administrative purposes. And the intent
was to do that for these maps as well with parcel boundaries, so it's easy to, for
the public and for staff, to determine where the edges are.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But I seem to recall that prior Councils wanted say as to where
that line is drawn. Are we going to be going through that exercise or no?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning Department?
MR. SUMMERS: I think as it relates to this set of maps, we did revise the map to reflect,
in part, these issues to say that the maps are conceptual in nature. And one of the
reasons why we've modified the policy is that words like "development", which
is what Director Spence pointed out, well, what does that mean? Does that mean
a carport? Those types of terms and the specific boundaries should be articulated
in a subsequent ordinance. So, if you read the, the action, it states specifically the
action that relates back to this policy that those types of terms and the specific
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boundaries of the maps would be defined in a future regulatory exercise or
adoption process by this body.
MR. SPENCE: And that's specific to Heritage Areas, not just, you know, all over.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, we've got a bunch of maps here.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Member...I'm sorry, down here. Member White, you were
trying to get our attention. I'll get back to you, Ms. Cochran. Hang on.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Couch covered most of
my question, by I, we had that issue just yesterday where we had a mapping error
because it wasn't covered in the ordinance. Am I correct to assume that the
current Heritage Areas--I'm assuming a Heritage Area is like the Lahaina Historic
District--those are well defined, I'm assuming, in ordinance and everyone knows
exactly where the boundaries are, what TMKs are in there. And I would assume
that if we are to establish any new Heritage Areas, they would be similarly
identified by ordinance as to which TMKs are included. So with that, instead of
referring to the map, would it make sense for us to change the wording, "and
historic resources within existing and future Heritage Areas" and delete the
reference to the map. Not that, we wouldn't be deleting the map, but...or we
could say, "and refer to Map 2-2 for general reference" or something like that.
MR. SUMMERS: I think the idea, and if you remember, we modified the introductory
chapter as it related to these policy maps. And we...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
MR. SUMMERS: The idea was to explain that the policy maps are really intended to
help inform policymakers of what the intent of the written language is.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, that's right.
MR. SUMMERS: So, the idea was that this map would provide a pretty good idea of
what, in terms of the geographic areas that we're talking about with these
Heritage Areas. But that through the adoption of subsequent legislation, we
would define specifically where the, where the boundaries are.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm fine.
CHAIR BAISA: So, we're agreeing then. Member Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
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CHAIR BAISA: --you wanted to say something.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I wanted to make a point of
clarification on Mr. Couch's comment about Mr. Kanahele's support. It is not
with the current Planning Director's recommendation, it was with the prior
Planning Committee's recommendation.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's not what I heard.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. I made, I made a note.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Kanahele is nodding his head.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Mr. Kanahele is in the gallery.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: This one?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: My apologies.
CHAIR BAISA: So, we have two versions before us. One is the old, the former
Planning Committee's recommendation, and then we have a recommendation
from the new Planning Director. Mr. Kanahele is staying with the first group.
He's saying what the Planning Committee did last time, I support.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct, Daniel? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And another, and going to the current Planning
Director's recommendation, the first word "support". Can we say "require"?
MR. SPENCE: So it would read the, "require the update of existing -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Require, I mean like -MR. SPENCE: --planning and regulatory...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --like kind of make it happen more so. And, and
then traveling on, require the update of existing planning and regulatory
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mechanisms to protect. Take out better, 'cause better is like well, let's just make
it, you know, a little more so, but just to say protect.
MR. SPENCE: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: . . .(Laughs).
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . .(Laughs). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
CHAIR BAISA: Any additional comments on that? Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, I, I was listening to, you know,
Mr. Carroll and Mr. White, and so my thoughts, Chair, this afternoon would be
that, you know, maybe we can say at the end of the sentence, "within designated
Heritage Areas"? And I use the word "designate" because it has to go through a
process for an area to get a designation, and if it has anything to do with the
County, it has to be an open public process whereby you will have community
and public input prior to the designation of this protection or this tool of
enhancement. And that it doesn't necessarily...then if there's concerns about the
map, there will be a list of areas that are designated. Because what I'm concerned
about when we say current and future, for those property owners that has a
potential heritage area that is not designated, what does that do in the meantime in
the limbo before a decision is made whether it will be a Heritage Area or not?
You know, do the permits get...well, you know, you may be designated, so, you
know, we don't feel too...go through this permit process, you know. Maybe you
come back after the County makes up their mind. And if it does, then you will be
under this set of requirements and procedures for you to go through. And if they
choose not to, well, you know...we, we, we, you know, I don't want the small
guy, like Mr. Spence said, to be penalized on if, on the need of basing something
on a potential future action that may never come. And so for me, I would ask the
Committee to consider that at least we know there's control within those that have
been designated as Heritage Areas. Just my thoughts, Madam Chair. Thank you
very much.
CHAIR BAISA: So, right now, what we've got up there is require the update of existing
planning and regulatory mechanisms to protect natural, cultural, scenic, and
historic resources within designated Heritage Areas and put a. . .
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And I would put a period there, you know.
CHAIR BAISA: And put a period there.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah. We can reference the map as a reference tool,
but I don't wanna be hindered that the map may then, may, may not be as use, you
know. I think if once you designate an area, it's gonna be clear. I think the metes
and bounds or the perimeter of the area is, will be able to be clearly delineated so
that everybody knows where it is, if it's on the mauka side of the street, on the
makai side of the street, whatever it be. Once you designate and we can make it
specific enough that we know exactly what we're dealing with, the metes and
bounds are very clear, what is within the property owner's jurisdiction or not. I, I
see it to be easier to be administered in the future as well as to seek the
appropriate enforcement of, of this type of considerations. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: So, there would be a period after Heritage Areas and that see map 2-2?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would be okay with it. It's just another option I
would, I wanted the Committee to consider. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning Department, can you guys live with that?
MR. SPENCE: I, I think that's probably a good edit.
CHAIR BAISA: Good compromise?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: How about you, Mr. Carroll? Does that look better?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: It's fine.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Okay, Members, I think we've got through that
one. Thank you very much. That was tough. You know, that's why this process
is so time-consuming because it does take...democracy is a messy process that
takes a lot of time and that's what we're doing here, guys.
Okay, let's look at 35 A, and it's a new policy suggested by the current Planning
Director. Ensure that cultural, historical, and archeological resources are
protected for the benefit of present and future generations. Consensus?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Looks good.
CHAIR BAISA: I think it says what we've been talking about all along.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I agree.
CHAIR BAISA: Everybody okay? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I consent.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Can we push it to No. 39? Prepare and regularly update a
Historic and Cultural Resources Plan and Inventory/Mapping Project that
documents existing cultural and historic sites. I noticed it has a regularly update
instead of continually. I think that sounds more reasonable.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, just one simple question of clarification to the
Director. This makes me nervous because in a sense what we were being
informed is that there is no Cultural Resource Plan and Inventory Map at this
time?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
MR. SPENCE: We have a Cultural Resources Plan. It really needs to be updated. So,
when I say regularly, I'm not talking every 20 years, I'm talking more like, you
know, five or ten or something. We are already starting on the, the mapping on,
you know, where the inventory is.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So, would it be better if we say complete and
update every five years a Historic and Cultural Resource Plan and the, the rest of
the verbiage?
MR. SPENCE: We could. I would, I would rather say, still say regularly to provide
some kind of flexibility on the day-to-day functions.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh. And again, you know, I, I, I know what
came out of my mouth and I not even thinking about how much it's going to cost
to even get this first thing done.
MR. SPENCE: . .(Laughs). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I was going say.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Well, thank you very much, Chair. Thank
you, Mr. Director.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino, you wanted to say something?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, real quickly. You know, I, I would, I like
the idea of a timeframe, you know, that like every five years or whenever
necessary a regular update. In other words, we have a specific timeframe, just
like we do for Water Use and Development Plan and never gets done, GPAC, you
know, it never gets done.
CHAIR BAISA: General Plan.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. I mean, you know, all these we have
specific dates or at least that we...
CHAIR BAISA: Targets. They're targets.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: They're target dates that we, we try to set.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What do you think of something of that nature?
MR. SPENCE: I would, if we're going to include a timeframe, I'd like to do like every
ten years.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ten years?
MR. SPENCE: Just like our General Plan. Just like our community plans.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. But I want to put in regular, and regularly
when necessary. In other words, or...
MR. SPENCE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, in other words, it's there that you know
it, you don't have to wait ten years 'cause it's necessary to do it now because
maybe it's a project or...
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. And I don't, I don't think that, I mean in the meantime -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
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MR. SPENCE: --you know, we're not gonna be stopping inventory -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. SPENCE: --when new data comes in and stuff.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But see, you're here and see, I think the, the thing
that Ms. Baisa and I realize that we went through this process for the past two
years and now we come with another group, right. And, and, and we got another
Director and this Director has this direction. Okay, but if you put it specifically
every ten years you will and regularly when necessary update, I don't mean,
maybe my words are not coming out exactly right but in other words, timeframe
is definitely and defined in there so that I don't care who the next Director is or
the next Council is, it's got to be done, you know. That's the problem. We have
your assurances but eight years from now or I don't know how many years from
now or whatever, you ain't here, it's a whole different ballgame again. So, that's
what I want. So, I would rather put something that says prepare every ten years or
when necessary an update of Historical and Cultural Resource Plans. So, prepare
every ten years or whenever necessary, and you can take out regularly 'cause, you
know, I mean, I think, I think that covers everything. But, I mean, if you guys
think there's something else you wanna put in or something, but this way we have
a definitive timeframe.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, you were trying to say something?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No. No.
CHAIR BAISA: No. No. No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: When we're done with this, I have.. .
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, you had something else?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We skipped one.
CHAIR BAISA: Another one? Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Spence, just...Mr. Spence?
Sorry. If I can just get your explanation, 'cause I think that's the only word you
changed is "continually" to "regularly".
MR. SPENCE: That's correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And what was the reasoning behind that?
MR. SPENCE: I was thinking just what the discussion is here. Something regular, every
ten years so it's, I mean, like the, the General Plan and the community plans are
supposed to be updated regularly every ten years. So, instead of continually it
would, that would imply that, you know, say for instance with the community
plans, we would be doing the West Maui Community Plan and we would, it
would be a never-ending process.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
MR. SPENCE: I wanna have a start and an end and then, you know, once we end it, we
can start, you know, the time will come that we have to do it again, but.. .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The continue, continually concept, because I'm sure
there's sites out there that we don't even know are there yet. So, once we come
about them, we're gonna need to update that to say it's here and it exists. So, you
would just sort of mark...patch mark it and then ten years later add it all into the
whole inventory list, the updated inventory list or something?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. We've, for, for whatever time period, we would be, we would be
updating the inventory, you know. We would be constantly gathering data that's,
you know, that's a process that never stops. As things come in, we, you know,
that's more information. As far as the plan itself or a Historic and Cultural
Resources Plan, you know, that plan itself would be regularly updated, say every
ten years.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. I was just trying to get -MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --yeah, clarification.
MR. SPENCE: Oh, no. We're, we're -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: --always pulling in new information.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Our numbers are, are shrinking. We need to get the language on
this piece. Prepare...right now, it's prepare every ten years or whenever
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necessary an update to the...and the rest. Does that sound okay to everybody?
Do we have consensus? Any more wordsmithing we wanna do?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just, just one -CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --quick question. Nothing to do with that.
Mr. Director, I, tell me if I'm wrong. I have an assumption that SHPD has a list
that they continually update because everything goes to them for review and
approval regarding historical significant sites and projects. So, SHPD is not doing
this either? That's why, you know, there's a concern that the County needs to do
this type of inventory and mapping, because SHPD themselves does not perform
what I, I would assume would be part of their responsibility?
MR. SPENCE: They do keep an inventory. Probably something we would try to work
out to share with them, you know, 'cause we have, say, mapping capabilities that
they don't have. So, you know, it would be a little interagency cooperation.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. No, I, I just was, I just was asking
about an assumption that I had, I had.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Let's go. Let's wrap it up. Everybody okay with this or do we need to
fix it some more?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We're good.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We're good.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We're good with that.
CHAIR BAISA: We're good.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: He has another one.
CHAIR BAISA: So 39 is done. Let's go through...
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, you skipped No. 36. I I have an issue with
No. 36.
,

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thirty-six.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: There's no changes. There were no recommended changes, but
I don't like the original.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, then would you please give us your recommendation?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: My concern is the, if you can't find any additional funding, we
don't meet that action. So, can we do identify potential or potentially
identified...I don't know what to add in there to, to allow us to if we can't find
any, then we're not violating this action.
CHAIR BAISA: But none of it is, is mandatory, as you just heard.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's fine.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Last one, and you will, this will be where we stop, guys, is
No. 40. We have Planning Director's recommendation, to develop and adopt a
Heritage Area Management Program to protect the natural, cultural, scenic, and
historic resources to include: a) a Heritage Area Plan with protection standards
for Heritage Areas identified on the Cultural/Scenic Resources Policy Map; b) a
process to require a Cultural Landscape Report for developments within Heritage
Areas where appropriate; and c) consultation with the Ahu Moku Council or
similar advisory council, when appropriate. Comments? Sound good?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yup.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait. Sorry, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It's just rewritten.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm just, again, if Staff, sorry, Planning Department
had gotten Ms. deNaie's comments and had a chance to see. I guess her concern
is Item b from Planning Committee's recommendation, that sentence "a revised
zoning ordinance to incorporate Heritage Area Special Overlay Protection
Districts". And I suppose...the reasoning for deleting? No importance, you feel?
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MR. SPENCE: Just because when I originally looked at this, I, I. . .(pause). . .I mean, we
are, I suppose in the context of the discussion of this Committee, it would be fine
that, you know, because we are talking about establishing Heritage Areas. I just, I
just dislike the whole idea of more overlays and more, you know, we have so
many different layers of regulation right now. Within the context that we could
possibly work with this.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. But I think overlays are the reason to have
protection, too. So -MR. SPENCE: I know what...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --sorry it's a nuisance. . . .(Laughs). . .
MR. SPENCE: . . .(Clears throat). ..I just, I know what, how difficult it is in permitting
to go, to, to deal with so many different layers of, of things.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. But I guess initially there's a reason for it
being there and that there, it needs to be, you know, looked at and made sure it's
protected and...
MR. SPENCE: Well, in, in, in just, you know, as a general comment as a planner for,
you know, 20 years, sometimes things sound really good and they're, become
very difficult to actually administrate. You know, it sounds good to do an
overlay. Well, what, you know, and in some cases, like in Lahaina, we have the
national landmark, we have the Historic Districts, and we have County underlying
zoning. It becomes very difficult to administrate those, those things. And some,
you know, as you've pointed out, some things get through. Some things...it's
just, I'm really cautious about new regulations. We have lots of them. So, that's
what I was thinking.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Any, my fellow colleagues have any
concerns or no? No? All right.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Anything else, Ms. Cochran? Would you like to make a
suggestion? And if you do and the Members go with it, fine. If the Members
don't, then you tried.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I guess, you know, all due respect to current
Planning Director, this, this went through GPAC, Planning Commission, past
Planning Director, and public scrutiny and what have you, and they all felt it, a
need, an importance to be here. I suppose I, I see it too. I'd like to put it in for, I
guess, that added protection and, you know, I guess that's my comment.
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CHAIR BAISA: So, Ms. Cochran, is that a suggested amendment? And if it is, just give
us the verbiage -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --and we can vote. We can agree or not agree as a group.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I was wanting to put that Item b into the
current Planning's, which would, incorporate into the rest of his verbiage.
CHAIR BAISA: Item b?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: B from Planning Committee's recommendation.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So, you wanna include a revised zoning ordinance to incorporate
Heritage Area?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Members, any comments? If not, the Chair would try and see
how we're feeling about this. Do we have consensus?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I tried.
CHAIR BAISA: All right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thanks.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you for trying. That's what the process is all about. Okay,
Members, the Chair feels that I kinda sense we're all kinda petered out here.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Laughter).
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam, Madam Chair, we're just getting going.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, good. All right. Moving on.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Staff said they wanna stay 'EH midnight. We're
ripping.
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CHAIR BAISA: Who wants to stay until midnight? I'll stay with you. You know, if
you guys wanna go on 'tit the end of the section, it ends with a couple more
pages.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Let's, let's do to the end of the section, Madam
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. I'm willing to stay with you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I have a meeting at 5:00, so I'll have to leave.
CHAIR BAISA: So, I'm gonna lose the quorum shortly.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I've gotta go too.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So, based on that, folks, I'd like to thank all of you very much
for your attention, your hard work. I think we've done, we've done good work
today. I think what today's experience has shown you, though, is this is gonna
take a long time. Yes, Simone?
MS. BOSCO: Thank you, Members. Did we take action on the very last action
statement?
CHAIR BAISA: We agreed to leave it alone.
MS. BOSCO: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. We have consensus.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Did we?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, but we didn't, we haven't voted on the group yet.
MR. RAATZ: Right. We have not.
CHAIR BAISA: No, we haven't voted on the group yet. Do we wanna vote on the
group?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Are we down to the end?
CHAIR BAISA: No. 40 is the end.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
- 95 -
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. All those in favor say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. And we'll have to mark it one, two,
three, four, five, six "ayes" and three Members excused, Member Pontanilla,
Member Mateo, and Member Carroll.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll, Mateo, and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: So, we've reached the end here. Thank you for your, all the hard work.
It's been very difficult but I think what you all realize, are beginning to realize,
this is a very time-consuming process. It's not an easy one but we wanna do it
right so we're just gonna nibble away at it. We are temporarily on hiatus here
because we're gonna go into Budget, so we will not be working on this again until
June. I ask you to mark where we stopped very carefully and be ready to
rock-n-roll when we start up again. I'd like to thank the Staff, thank the Planning
Department, and of course thank the testifiers and the audience who come to
support us and help us with this process. There being no further business, the
meeting is adjourned. . .(gavel). . .

ADJOURN: 4:44 p.m.
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